# University of Sydney (Higher Degree by Research) Rule 2011

The Senate of the University of Sydney, as the governing authority of the University of Sydney, by resolution adopts the following Rule under subsection 37 (1) of the *University of Sydney Act 1989* for the purposes of the *University of Sydney By-law 1999*.

Adopted on: 21 March 2011

Amended on: 5 November 2012

3 December 2012

6 May 2013

2 June 2014

11 February 2015 (administrative amendments only)

14 December 2015

13 December 2017

31 December 2018

20 March 2018 (administrative amendments only)

29 August 2019 (administrative amendment only)

20 May 2020 (administrative amendments only)

25 June 2020 (administrative amendments only

19 May 2021

15 October 2021

1 January 2022 (administrative amendments)

1 May 2023 (administrative amendments)

Amendment effective from: 9 November 2012

7 December 2012

10 May 2013

6 June 2014

11 February 2015

1 January 2016

1 January 2018

1 January 2019

20 March 2019

1 September 2019

1 July 2020

20 May 2021

29 September 2021

2 January 2022

1 May 2023 (administrative amendments)

## Contents

University of Sydney (Higher Degree by Research) Rule 2011 1

Contents 1

Part 1 Preliminary 4

1.1 Name of Rule 4

1.2 Commencement 4

1.3 Statement of intent 4

1.4 Interpretation 4

1.5 Authorities and responsibilities 8

1.6 University may change courses and units of study 8

1.7 Overall requirements 8

1.7A Time limits 8

1.8 No right to admission 9

1.9 Researcher graduate qualities 9

Part 2 Master’s by Research 11

2.1 Course resolutions 11

2.2 Application of this Part 11

2.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature 11

2.4 Application for admission to candidature 12

2.5 Probationary admission to candidature 12

2.6 Credit for previous studies 12

2.7 Limit on credit for previous studies 13

2.8 Control of candidature 14

2.9 Other studies during candidature 14

2.10 Supervision 14

2.11 Location of candidature 14

2.12 Progress 15

2.13 Students may be required to show good cause 16

2.14 Discontinuation of candidature 17

2.15 Suspension of candidature 17

2.16 Lapse of candidature 18

2.17 Return to candidature 18

2.18 Leave of absence 18

2.18A Maximum time for completion 18

2.19 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination 19

2.20 Latest date for submission of thesis for examination 19

2.21 Content of thesis 20

2.22 Form of thesis for examination 20

2.23 Examination procedures 21

2.24 Aegrotat and posthumous awards 21

Part 3 Doctorates by Research other than the Doctor of Philosophy 21

3.1 Course resolutions 21

3.2 Application and meaning of this Part 21

3.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature 21

3.4 Application for admission to candidature 22

3.5 Probationary admission to candidature 22

3.6 Credit for previous studies 23

3.7 Limit on credit for previous studies 24

3.8 Control of candidature 24

3.9 Other studies during candidature 24

3.10 Supervision 25

3.11 Location of candidature 25

3.12 Progress 26

3.13 Students may be required to show good cause 26

3.14 Discontinuation of candidature 27

3.15 Suspension of candidature 28

3.16 Lapse of candidature 28

3.17 Return to candidature 28

3.18 Leave of absence 29

3.18A Maximum time for completion 29

3.19 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination 29

3.20 Latest date for submission of thesis for examination 30

3.21 Content of thesis 31

3.22 Form of thesis for examination 31

3.23 Examination procedures 31

3.24 Aegrotat and posthumous awards 32

Part 4 Doctor of Philosophy 32

4.1 Application of this part 32

4.2 Eligibility for admission to candidature 32

4.3 Application for admission to candidature 33

4.4 Probationary admission to candidature 33

4.5 Credit for previous studies 33

4.6 Limit on credit for previous studies 34

4.7 Control of candidature 35

4.8 Other studies during candidature 35

4.9 Supervision 35

4.10 Location of candidature 35

4.11 Progress 36

4.12 Students may be required to show good cause 37

4.13 Discontinuation of candidature 38

4.14 Suspension of candidature 38

4.15 Lapse of candidature 39

4.16 Return to candidature 39

4.17 Leave of absence 39

4.17A Maximum time for completion 39

4.18 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination 39

4.19 Latest date for submission of thesis for examination 40

4.20 Content of thesis 41

4.21 Form of thesis for examination 41

4.22 Examination procedures 42

4.23 Aegrotat and posthumous awards 42

Part 5 Higher Doctorates 42

5.1 Meaning of this Part 42

5.2 Award of Higher Doctorates 43

5.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature 43

5.4 Application for admission to candidature 44

5.5 Preliminary assessment of application for admission 44

5.6 Admission to candidature 45

5.7 Enrolment 45

5.8 Submission of work for examination 45

5.9 Appointment of examiners 46

5.10 Examination 46

5.11 Lodging the published work 46

Part 6 Higher Degree by Research Theses 46

6.1 Meaning of this Part 46

6.2 Lodgement 47

6.3 Use of confidential material 47

6.4 Access to confidential material in a restricted appendix 48

6.5 Restricted access to protect intellectual property 48

6.6 Restricted access to protect the interests of the author 48

6.7 Right of examiners to access 49

Part 6A – Examinations in Emergency Conditions 49

6.1 Determining existence of emergency conditions 49

6.2 Examinations under emergency conditions 50

Part 7 English Language Requirements 50

7.1 All applicants whose first language is not English 50

7.2 Exceptional circumstances 50

Part 8 Undertaking Coursework Units of Study 51

8.1 Enrolment in and assessment of coursework units of study 51

Part 9 Special Consideration 51

9.1 Progress and examination 51

9.2 Variation of candidature 51

Part 10 Miscellaneous 52

10.1 Rules, resolutions and policies that cease to have effect 52

Notes 52

Amendment history 53

## Part 1 Preliminary

# 1.1 Name of Rule

This is the University of Sydney (Higher Degree by Research) Rule 2011.

# 1.2 Commencement

This Rule commences on 25 March 2011.

# 1.3 Statement of intent

This Rule deals with all higher degrees by research offered at the University. These are:

* + 1. Masters degrees by research;
    2. Doctorates by research; and
    3. Higher Doctorates by research.

**Note**: This Rule should be read in conjunction with, but not subject to, any course resolutions applying to the degree.

# 1.4 Interpretation

* 1. In this Rule:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **applicant** | means an applicant for admission as a candidate for a higher degree by research. |
| **Associate Dean** | means the Associate Dean of a faculty with authority for matters relating to higher degrees by research within the faculty or the Deputy Chairperson of a Board of Studies or a person appointed by the Dean to have authority for matters relating to higher degrees by research within the faculty. |
| **Board of Studies** | means an academic body with the same authority in relation to the supervision of an award course or courses as a faculty, except that it is headed by a Chair rather than a Dean. |
| **candidate** | means a candidate for a higher degree by research. |
| **completion** | occurs when:   * the faculty is satisfied that the final version of the thesis meets the requirements arising from the examination; and * the candidate complies with any conditions to which certification is subject, including but not limited to the requirement to lodge a copy of the final thesis with the University Library.   **Note:** See [*Thesis and Examination of Higher Degrees by Research Policy 2015*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/374&RendNum=0)*,* particularly clause 23. |
| **cotutelle agreement** | means an agreement between the University and another university or institution that:   * + 1. permits joint candidature in the Doctor of Philosophy; and     2. allows a candidate to receive a doctorate from the University and from the other university or institution, each testamur acknowledging the circumstances under which the award was made. |
| **course resolutions** | means resolutions made by the Academic Board in accordance with clauses 2.1 and 3.1  **Note**: The Doctor of Philosophy is offered by the University, not by individual faculties. Accordingly, there is no power for faculties or the Academic Board to make course resolutions for the Doctor of Philosophy. |
| **Dean** | means the Dean of a faculty, the Head of School and Dean of a University school or the Chair of a Board of Studies. |
| **delegate** | means an officer, employee or committee of the University, or any other person or entity to whom or to which, Senate has made a delegation of power. |
| **Doctorate by research** | means a degree with the word “doctor” in the title comprising a minimum of two-thirds research that is approved by the Academic Board.  **Note**: The Academic Board will not approve a Doctorate by research unless it complies with the Australian Qualifications Framework. |
| **English Language Proficiency Standards** | means the [Admissions Standards – English Language Proficiency](https://www.sydney.edu.au/study/how-to-apply/international-students/english-language-requirements.html), as determined by the Academic Board from time to time. |
| **emergency conditions** | means circumstances that adversely affect either or both of:   * the University’s ability to provide examinations in the manner provided in this Rule and applicable Academic Board policy; or * students’ ability to complete their planned programs of research.   Such circumstances include, but are not limited to:   * natural disasters; * humanitarian disasters; * health emergencies; * terror attacks; * cyber attacks; and * internal emergencies.   **Note:** See Part 6A. |
| **faculty** | means the relevant faculty, University school or Board of Studies. |
| **full-time candidature** | means a candidature in which the student works on the requirements for the degree for a minimum of 35 – 40 hours per week for 48 weeks per year or as stipulated by the faculty. |
| **good cause** | means circumstances beyond the reasonable control of a student, which may include serious ill health or misadventure. |
| **graduate qualities** | means the qualities demonstrated by all graduates of award courses on completion of the requirements of the award course. Section 1.9 details the qualities of graduates of higher degree by research award courses. |
| **higher doctorate** | has the meaning given to it by clause 5.1 of this Rule. |
| **joint PhD** | means a Doctor of Philosophy degree program that:   * shares candidature between the University and one or more partner institutions; * produces a single thesis; * has one examination process; and * is jointly awarded by the University and the partner institutions. |
| **Masters by research** | means a degree with the word “Master” in the title comprising a minimum of two-thirds research that is approved by the Academic Board.  **Note**: The Academic Board will not approve a Masters by research unless it complies with the Australian Qualifications Framework. |
| **part-time candidature** | means a candidature in which the student works on the requirements for the degree for a proportion of the period specified for a full-time candidature over a proportionately longer time. |
| **Postgraduate Coordinator** | means the member of academic staff with overall responsibility for the planning and coordination of postgraduate research studies within a faculty, school or University school. |
| **Progress Evaluation Panel** | means a panel established in accordance with the[*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0)*.* |
| **Progress Policy** | means the [*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Policy* 2015](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0). |
| **progress plan** | means a progress plan developed in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0)*.* |
| **research period** | means an enrolment period set by the University and published on its website.  **Note**: Research periods are published on the University’s website at: <http://sydney.edu.au/study/study-dates.html> |
| **school** | means the academic unit, however so called, responsible for a student’s higher degree by research candidature. It may be called a discipline. School delegations may be exercised by faculties. |
| **semester** | means a duration of time equal to any two research periods. |
| **student** | means a person who is currently admitted to candidature in an award course of the University. |
| **supervisor** | means, in relation to a higher degree by research student, a person appointed to discharge the responsibilities set out in the [*Higher Degree by Research Supervision Policy* 2020](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2013/316&RendNum=0). |
| **thesis** | means the whole of the assessable work submitted by a student for examination as required by the [*Thesis & Examination of Higher Degrees by Research Policy* 2015](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/374&RendNum=0) |

* 1. Unless the contrary appears, a provision in this Rule that specifies matters that are to be or may be considered in relation to a determination or other decision does not imply that they are the only matters to be considered.
  2. A delegate of the Senate is not authorised to sub-delegate (by way of an agency or in any other way) any or all of the delegate’s delegated functions to another person or group of persons.
  3. Delegates more senior in the lines of accountability to a delegate named in this Rule, may exercise a delegation conferred on that named delegate.

Example: A Dean may exercise a delegation conferred on an Associate Dean. An Associate Dean may exercise a delegation conferred on a Postgraduate Coordinator.

* 1. A heading to a Part or Schedule is a provision of this Rule. Other headings are not provisions of this Rule, but the number of a section or subsection is a provision of this Rule even if it is in a heading.
  2. A note, marginal note, footnote or endnote is not a provision of this Rule.
  3. A reference to a policy or procedures includes a reference to that policy or those procedures as amended from time to time, and to any replacement policy or procedures which may be adopted in substitution for them.
  4. A reference to a committee includes a reference to any restructured or replacement committee to which the functions or responsibilities of the original committee are reassigned.

# 1.5 Authorities and responsibilities

* 1. Authorities and responsibilities for the functions set out in this Rule are also defined in the[*University of Sydney (Delegations of Authority) Rule 2020*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2011/71&RendNum=0).
  2. The procedures for consideration of, and deadlines for submission of, proposals for new and amended award courses will be determined by the Academic Board.

# 1.6 University may change courses and units of study

* 1. Despite any policy, or the course resolutions and any other provision of the agreement between a student and the University, the University:
     1. is not obliged to offer a particular course or unit of study in any academic year; and
     2. is not liable to a student for not offering a particular course or unit of study in a particular academic year.

# 1.7 Overall requirements

* 1. The University will not admit a person to a course unless the person:
     1. is eligible for admission to the course;
     2. applies for admission in accordance with this Rule and the course resolutions;
     3. accepts an offer made by the University for admission to the course;
     4. completes, to the satisfaction of the University, all requirements for enrolment in the course; and
     5. meets the University’s English language requirements.

# 1.7A Time limits

A student must meet all the requirements for a course:

* + 1. within the time periods specified in this Rule; and
    2. in any event, within 12 years of their first enrolment in the course.

**Note:** See clause 2.18A in relation to Masters by Research, clause 3.18A in relation to doctorates other than the Doctor of Philosophy, and clause 4.17A in relation to the Doctor of Philosophy.

# 1.8 No right to admission

Nothing in this Rule confers a right on a person to be admitted to candidature for a higher degree by research or imposes a duty on the University to admit, or offer to admit, a person to candidature for a higher degree by research.

# 1.9 Researcher graduate qualities

* 1. All higher degree by research award courses, other than higher doctorates, must be designed to develop and assess the acquisition of the graduate qualities that the University has agreed are necessary to contribute effectively to contemporary society. These are achieved through a structured program of research, and where appropriate coursework, including learning outcomes of specific relevance to the particular discipline.
  2. Graduate qualities consist of:
     1. deep disciplinary expertise;
     2. broader skills:
        1. critical thinking and problem solving;
        2. oral and written communication;
        3. information and digital literacy;
        4. inventiveness;
        5. engagement; and
        6. project planning and delivery;
     3. cultural competence;
     4. interdisciplinary effectiveness;
     5. an integrated professional, ethical and personal identity; and
     6. influence.
  3. These qualities should be embedded in the course of study and research in a way that enables students to:
     1. excel at applying and continuing to develop disciplinary expertise;
     2. learn and respond effectively and creatively to novel problems;
     3. work productively, collaboratively and openly in diverse groups and across cultural boundaries;
     4. work effectively in interdisciplinary (including inter-professional) settings;
     5. build broader perspectives, innovative vision, and more contextualised and systemic forms of understanding;
     6. build integrity, confidence and personal resilience, and the capacities to manage challenges and uncertainty; and
     7. be effective in exercising professional and social responsibility and making a positive contribution to society.
  4. The graduate qualities adopted by the University for researchers, and their purposes, are set out in the following table (Table 1):

**Table 1**

| **Graduate qualities** | **Purpose** |
| --- | --- |
| Deep expertise | To possess expert, world-standard knowledge in an area of specialisation, a mastery of relevant research methods and the capability to contribute to scholarship and knowledge discovery. |
| Broader skills:   * critical thinking and problem solving | To display high-level capabilities in critical thinking and problem-solving and a commitment to lifelong learning and discovery. |
| * communication (oral and written) | To have excellent oral and written communication skills relevant to specialist and general audiences. |
| * information and digital literacy | To evaluate and utilise contemporary digital tools, resources and technologies. |
| * inventiveness | To be innovative and creative in response to novel problems, and to be willing to take risks. |
| * engagement | To display high-level capabilities in disseminating research, and build an understanding of one's own research in a broader context by participating in engagement with end-users of research. |
| * project planning and delivery | To plan, manage and deliver research projects effectively. |
| Cultural competence | To display high levels of cultural competence and embody best practice with regard to cultural competence in research. |
| Interdisciplinary effectiveness | To work effectively in interdisciplinary settings to develop a broader perspective, innovative vision and the capacity to work effectively within national and international research and innovation systems. |
| Professional, ethical, personal identity | To exercise integrity, confidence and resilience. |
| Influence | To be professionally and socially responsible and make a positive contribution to society, and to recognise and promote the implications of own research in a broader societal context. |

## Part 2 Master’s by Research

# 2.1 Course resolutions

* 1. The Academic Board may, on the recommendation of the faculty, prescribe for a Master’s degree by research, standards relating to:
     1. admission requirements;
     2. course requirements
     3. candidature; and
     4. examination.

# 2.2 Application of this Part

* 1. This Part applies to:
     1. the Master of Philosophy; and
     2. other Master’s degrees with a research component of at least two thirds of the total student load for the degree.

# 2.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature

* 1. Subject to subclauses 2.3(2) and (3) and to admission requirements specified in the course resolutions, to be eligible for admission by an Associate Dean to candidature for a Master’s degree, an applicant must:
     1. hold or have completed all the academic requirements for:
        1. a Master’s degree by coursework or research; or
        2. a Bachelor’s degree; or
        3. a qualification equivalent to a Bachelor’s degree; and
     2. meet other criteria for admission as specified in the course resolutions.
  2. An Associate Dean may admit to candidature an applicant who does not meet the requirements of sub-clause 2.3(1), provided that the applicant holds a qualification or qualifications that, in the opinion of the relevant faculty committee are equivalent to those prescribed in sub-clause 2.3(1).
  3. The Associate Dean may impose on a student admitted to candidature pursuant to sub-clause 2.3(2) such conditions as the Associate Dean considers appropriate.

# 2.4 Application for admission to candidature

* 1. An applicant for admission to candidature for a Master’s degree must submit to the relevant faculty:
     1. if required by the course resolutions, a proposed course of advanced study and research, approved by the Associate Dean of the school in which the work is to be undertaken;
     2. satisfactory evidence of the applicant’s eligibility for admission; and
     3. a statement certifying the applicant’s understanding that, subject to this Rule, if the candidature is successful, their thesis will be lodged with the Director, University Libraries and made available for use.

# 2.5 Probationary admission to candidature

* 1. Where provision is made for probationary admission in the course resolutions, the Associate Dean may admit a student to candidature for a Master’s degree on a probationary basis for a period not exceeding four research periods.
  2. On completion by the student of any probationary period imposed pursuant to sub-clause 2.5(1), the Postgraduate Coordinator will review the student’s work and recommend to the Associate Dean that:
     1. the student’s candidature be confirmed; or
     2. the student be required to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  3. After considering a recommendation made by the Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with subclause 2.5(2), the Associate Dean may:
     1. confirm the student’s candidature; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

**Note**: See clause 2.13 for details of the ‘show good cause’ process.

* 1. The candidature of a student that is confirmed in accordance with subclause 2.5(3)(a) will be considered by the University to have commenced on the date of the student’s probationary admission to candidature.

# 2.6 Credit for previous studies

* 1. Subject to subclause 2.6(2), a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least two research periods as a candidate for a higher degree by research in any faculty of the University may be permitted by the Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the higher degree candidature.
  2. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with subclause 2.6(1), provided that the student’s higher degree candidature was:
     1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
     2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the relevant faculty, University school or Board of Studies;
     3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the Master’s degree; and
     4. the student has discontinued their candidature in the higher degree.
  3. Subject to sub-clause 2.6(4), and to the course resolutions, a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least six months as a candidate for a higher degree at another university or institution may be permitted by the Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the higher degree candidature.
  4. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with sub-clause 2.6(3), provided that:
     1. at the time of admission to the higher degree by research at the other university or institution, the student held academic qualifications equivalent to those set out in clause 2.3;
     2. the higher degree candidature was:
        1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
        2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the other university or institution; and
        3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the Master’s degree; and
     3. the student has discontinued their candidature in the higher degree at the other university or institution.
  5. Where the course resolutions specify the completion of coursework as part of the requirements of the award, and subject to:
     1. the course resolutions;
     2. [*Coursework Policy 2021*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/378&RendNum=0)*;* and
     3. [*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2015*](https://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0)

the Associate Dean may grant a student credit or an exemption on the basis of previously completed coursework.

# 2.7 Limit on credit for previous studies

The amount of credit for previous studies that may be granted to a student in accordance with clause 2.6 is limited by the following requirements:

* + 1. the combined duration of the student’s previous higher degree candidature and the Master’s candidature must meet the requirements set out in clauses 2.18A, 2.19 and 2.20 of this Rule;
    2. any period of discontinued, suspended or lapsed candidature (as set out in clauses 2.14 to 2.16 of this Rule) must comply with this Rule and with standards set by the Academic Board; and
    3. no student who has been granted credit may present a thesis for examination less than:
       1. six months, for a full-time student; or
       2. twelve months, for a part-time student;

following admission to candidature at the University.

# 2.8 Control of candidature

* 1. All candidates for a Master’s degree are required to undertake their candidature wholly under the control of the University.
  2. The Associate Dean may require a student to provide a statement from their employer acknowledging that the candidature is under the exclusive control of the University.

# 2.9 Other studies during candidature

* 1. A student must satisfactorily complete any training required by any of:
     1. Academic Board policies;
     2. the Associate Dean;
     3. the Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research;) or
     4. their Supervisor;

including units of study, lectures, seminars, workshops, online modules, non-award courses, or practical work.

**Note**: In accordance with this Rule, a Master’s degree must comprise a minimum of two-thirds research.

* 1. Failure satisfactorily to complete training documented in the student’s progress plan may be considered as evidence of unsatisfactory progress.
  2. A faculty may decline to examine a thesis if the student has not satisfactorily completed training documented in the progress plan.

# 2.10 Supervision

The Postgraduate Coordinator will appoint suitably qualified supervisors for each student undertaking a Master’s degree by research, in accordance with policy for supervision determined by the Academic Board.

**Note**: See also [*Higher*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2013/316&RendNum=0) *Degree by Research Supervision Policy 2020*

# 2.11 Location of candidature

* 1. Unless approval is given under subclause 2.11(5), and subject to the annual approval of the supervisors and Postgraduate Coordinator, students will pursue their candidature:
     1. within the University, including its research stations and teaching hospitals;
     2. on fieldwork, including in the field or in libraries, museums or other repositories;
     3. within industrial laboratories or research institutions or other institutions considered by the Postgraduate Coordinator to provide adequate facilities for that candidature; or
     4. within a professional working environment.
  2. Throughout the course of their candidature, a student will attend the University for such:
     1. face-to-face consultation with their supervisors;
     2. school and faculty or University school seminars; and
     3. coursework or other studies required under clause 2.9 of this Rule;

as specified annually by the Postgraduate Coordinator.

* 1. Subject to subclauses 2.11(4) and 2.11(5), a student who pursues their candidature outside Australia must complete a minimum of two research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  2. For the purposes of subclause 2.11(3), the two research periods of candidature to be completed within the University may be completed:
     1. at any time during the candidature; and
     2. continuously or in several non-consecutive periods.
  3. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research), after consultation with the Chair of the Academic Board, may waive the requirements of subclauses 2.11(3) and 2.11(4) in exceptional circumstances if they are satisfied that candidates cannot reasonably travel to the University.

# 2.12 Progress

* 1. At intervals no longer than one year, Postgraduate Coordinators must require students to:
     1. provide evidence of satisfactory progress in their candidature (including any required progress and evaluation forms); and
     2. participate in a progress evaluation meeting.
  2. Satisfactory progress will be assessed by a Progress Evaluation Panel in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0).
  3. On the basis of any evidence provided by the student and any information obtained during the meeting, the Postgraduate Coordinator may determine that the student:
     1. has demonstrated satisfactory or marginal progress, and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. has demonstrated unsatisfactory progress, and:
        1. allow the student to continue to be enrolled with conditions, including a supplementary progress evaluation in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0); or
        2. recommend to the Associate Dean that the student be asked to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  4. When determining the conditions of candidature to apply the following year, the Postgraduate Coordinator must indicate whether they are satisfied that the proposed supervision arrangements are satisfactory.
  5. After considering a recommendation made by the Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with subclause 2.12(3)(b)(ii), the Associate Dean may:
     1. allow the student’s candidature to continue and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

# 2.13 Students may be required to show good cause

* 1. An Associate Dean may require a student to show good cause:
     1. following a progress evaluation, in accordance with subclauses 2.5(3)(b) or 2.12(5)(b);
     2. if the student has not submitted their thesis for examination by the latest date to do so as required by clause 2.20; or
     3. at any other time, on the recommendation of the Postgraduate Co-ordinator.
  2. A student who is required to show good cause will be sent a notice that:
     1. requires the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature, on or before a specified date;
     2. states why the student is being asked to show good cause;
     3. sets out the actions that may be taken in respect of the candidature; and
     4. advises the student of their right to seek independent advice and assistance in preparing their response.
  3. The Associate Dean must give the student a reasonable opportunity to make written submissions about the matter.
  4. If, after considering any submissions made by the student, progress reports, any reports by the supervisors or Postgraduate Coordinator, and any other relevant information, the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has shown good cause, the Associate Dean will permit the student to continue the candidature.
  5. If, after considering the information referred to in subclause 2.13(4), the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has not shown good cause, the Associate Dean must, by written notice setting out their reasons:
     1. terminate the student’s candidature; or
     2. impose conditions or restrictions on the continuation of the student’s candidature.

**Note**. For review of these decisions see *University of Sydney (*[*Student Academic Appeals) Rule 2021*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2012/253&RendNum=0).

* 1. In addition to the decision made under sub-clause 2.13(4) or sub-clause 2.13(5), the Associate Dean may also offer the student the option to transfer to another course within the faculty for which the student is eligible. The Associate Dean may impose conditions or restrictions on that offer.
  2. A person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with sub-clause 2.13(5)(a) will not be permitted to re-enrol in that candidature.
  3. Where a person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with sub-clause 2.13(5)(a), that person may be excluded by the Associate Dean from applying for admission to a higher degree by research within the faculty for the longer period of:
     1. at least two academic years; or
     2. if the person is applying for a Research Training Program place, the period of time until the person is entitled to the maximum period allowed for the course under the Research Training Program.

**Note**: As at the date of this Rule, detailed information about entitlement for Research Training Program can be found in Research Training Program: Conditions of Grant, which can be found at <https://www.education.gov.au/research-training-program>

# 2.14 Discontinuation of candidature

* 1. Subject to this clause and the course resolutions, a student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, discontinue their enrolment in the course or in one or more units of study.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the faculty.
  3. A student’s enrolment in the course or the relevant units of study will be treated as discontinued from the date of the notice, unless they produce evidence that:
     1. the discontinuation occurred at an earlier date; and
     2. there was good reason why the application could not be made at an earlier time.
  4. A student who discontinues enrolment in a course during the first year of enrolment in the course will not be permitted to re-enrol in that course unless:
     1. the Associate Dean granted prior permission to re-enrol; or
     2. the student applies for and gains a new admission to the course.
  5. A student may not discontinue enrolment in a course or a unit of study after the end of classes in that course or unit of study, except in accordance with sub-clauses 2.14(3)(a) and (b).

# 2.15 Suspension of candidature

* 1. Subject to the course resolutions and to any restrictions imposed on student visa holders by the [*Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000*](https://www.legislation.gov.au/Latest/C2016C00563), a student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, suspend their enrolment in the course:
     1. for a maximum period of one year; or
     2. with the approval of the Associate Dean, for a longer period.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the faculty.
  3. At the end of the suspension period, the student must comply with any requirements notified by the Associate Dean for completing the course. Those requirements apply to the student, despite anything to the contrary in the course resolutions.

# 2.16 Lapse of candidature

* 1. If a student does not enrol by the last census date for enrolment in each research period, and the student has not discontinued or sought approval to suspend enrolment, the student’s candidature lapses.
  2. If a student’s candidature in a course lapses, then, despite any contrary provision in this Rule, the student must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol.

# 2.17 Return to candidature

* 1. Subject to written advice from the Associate Dean, if a student returns to candidature after suspension the course requirements as in force at the time of the student’s return to candidature apply.
  2. The Associate Dean may, in writing, modify the application of the course resolutions with respect to a particular student’s return to candidature.
  3. A student whose candidature has been discontinued or lapsed must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol. The course requirements in place at the time of the new admission apply.

# 2.18 Leave of absence

Subject to the course resolutions, a student may, with the approval of the Postgraduate Coordinator, take leave of absence from the course for a period less than one research period.

# 2.18A Maximum time for completion

* 1. The provisions of this clause apply to all candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
  2. Candidature for the full-time Master’s by Research should be completed by the end of the eighth research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  3. Candidature for the part-time Master’s by Research should be completed by the end of the 16th research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  4. Any credit granted under clause 2.6 will be included for the purposes of calculating research periods under subclause 2.18A(2).
  5. Subject to the maximum time limit specified in clause 1.7A, the relevant Associate Dean may extend the time for a student’s completion in exceptional circumstances.

# 2.19 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination

Subject to clause 2.7 and this clause 2.19:

* + 1. a student may not submit a thesis for examination until they have completed at least four research periods of full-time enrolled candidature or at least eight research periods of part-time enrolled candidature; and
    2. for the purposes of subclause 2.19(a), a student’s candidature will be considered to include any periods of credit granted under clause 2.6.
    3. the student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# 2.20 Latest date for submission of thesis for examination

* 1. The following provisions apply to candidatures commenced before 1 January 2019.
     1. Subject to clause 2.7 and this clause 2.20, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than eight research periods of enrolled candidature.
        1. for the purposed of sub-clause 2.20(1)(a), a student’s candidature will be considered by the University to include any periods of credit granted under clause 2.6.
     2. Subject to this clause, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 16 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken their candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the equivalent of eight full-time research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may approve an extension of candidature with a latest date for submission of thesis for examination beyond the maximum period specified in this clause.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.
  2. The following provisions apply to candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
     1. Subject to clause 2.7 and this clause 2.20, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than seven research periods of enrolled candidature.
     2. Except with the approval of the relevant Associate Dean under subclause (2)(d), a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 14 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken their candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the equivalent of eight full-time research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may only approve an extension of the latest date for submission of a student’s thesis in exceptional circumstances.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# 2.21 Content of thesis

* 1. At the end of their course of advanced study and research, the student must submit a thesis for examination in the form required by Academic Board policy or procedures and any applicable course resolutions.
  2. Subject to subclause 2.21(3), a student may not submit as their thesis any work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution.
  3. A student may submit work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution where the work is submitted as part of the thesis, and the student has identified those parts of the thesis that have previously been presented for a degree or diploma.
  4. A student who undertook their candidature in a language school in the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences may:
     1. submit a thesis written in English or in the target language determined by the school; or
     2. where a school has specified by means of a faculty resolution that it will consider applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of the school, submit a thesis in another language approved by the school.
  5. Applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of a school must be:
     1. made by an applicant in writing; and
     2. considered and determined by the Associate Dean (taking into account arrangements for supervision and examination);

prior to the commencement of candidature.

# 2.22 Form of thesis for examination

* 1. A candidate must submit their thesis for examination in the form required by the Academic Board.
  2. The thesis must be accompanied by a certificate from the co-ordinating supervisor stating whether, in the supervisors’ opinion, the form of presentation of the thesis is satisfactory.
  3. The thesis must also be accompanied by an abstract in a form prescribed by resolution of the Academic Board.
  4. Subject to this Rule, the student must submit with the thesis a statement certifying their understanding that, if the candidature is successful, the thesis will be lodged with the University Librarian and made available for use.

# 2.23 Examination procedures

The examination of candidates for the degree of Master’s by research will be conducted in accordance with the course resolutions and with policies, procedures, standards and guidelines determined by the Academic Board.

# 2.24 Aegrotat and posthumous awards

Aegrotat and posthumous awards may be made in circumstances involving serious illness or death.

## Part 3 Doctorates by Research other than the Doctor of Philosophy

# 3.1 Course resolutions

* 1. The Academic Board may, on the recommendation of the faculty, prescribe for a Doctorate by research other than the Doctor of Philosophy, standards relating to:
     1. admission requirements;
     2. degree requirements;
     3. candidature; and
     4. examination.

# 3.2 Application and meaning of this Part

This Part applies to Doctorates by research other than the Doctor of Philosophy and Higher Doctorates.

# 3.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature

* 1. Subject to subclauses 3.3(2) and (3) and to admission requirements specified in the course resolutions, to be eligible for admission by an Associate Dean to candidature for a Doctorate by research other than a Doctor of Philosophy, an applicant must:
     1. hold or have completed all the academic requirements for:
        1. a Master’s degree by research or higher qualification; or
        2. a Master’s degree by coursework including a research component equivalent to 25% of one year’s full-time enrolment; or
        3. a Bachelor’s degree with first or second class honours; or
        4. a Bachelor’s degree and either relevant professional experience or a portfolio of works as determined by the Faculty; and
     2. meet other criteria for admission as specified in the course resolutions.
  2. An Associate Dean may admit to candidature an applicant who does not meet the requirements of subclause 3.3(1), provided that the applicant holds a qualification or qualifications that, in the opinion of the relevant faculty committee are equivalent to those prescribed in sub-clause 3.3(1).
  3. The Associate Dean may impose on a student admitted to candidature pursuant to subclause 3.3(2) such conditions as the Associate Dean considers appropriate.

# 3.4 Application for admission to candidature

* 1. An applicant for admission to candidature for a Doctorate by research other than the Doctor of Philosophy must submit to the relevant faculty:
     1. if required by the course resolutions, a proposed course of advanced study and research, approved by the Associate Dean, in consultation with the Postgraduate Coordinator of the school in which the work is to be undertaken;
     2. satisfactory evidence of the applicant’s eligibility for admission; and
     3. a statement certifying the applicant’s understanding that, subject to this Rule, if the candidature is successful, their thesis will be lodged with the University Librarian and made available for use.

# 3.5 Probationary admission to candidature

* 1. Where provision is made for probationary admission in the course resolutions, the Associate Dean may admit a student to candidature for a Doctorate other than a PhD on a probationary basis for a period not exceeding four research periods.
  2. On completion by the student of any probationary period imposed pursuant to subclause 3.5(1), the relevant Head of School or Postgraduate Coordinator will review the student’s work and recommend to the Associate Dean that:
     1. the student’s candidature be confirmed; or
     2. the student be required to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  3. After considering a recommendation made by the relevant Head of School or Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with subclause 3.5(2), the Associate Dean may:
     1. confirm the student’s candidature; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

**Note**: See clause 3.13 for details of the ‘show good cause’ process.

* 1. The candidature of a student that is confirmed in accordance with subclause 3.5(3)(a) will be considered by the University to have commenced on the date of the student’s probationary admission to candidature.

# 3.6 Credit for previous studies

* 1. Subject to subclause 3.6(2), a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least two research periods as a candidate for a higher degree by research in any faculty of the University may be permitted by the Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the higher degree candidature.
  2. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with sub-clause 3.6(1), provided that the student’s previous higher degree candidature was:
     1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
     2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the relevant faculty, University school or Board of Studies;
     3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the Doctoral degree; and
     4. the student has discontinued their candidature in the previous higher degree.
  3. Subject to subclause 3.6(4), a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least six months as a candidate for a higher degree by research at another university or institution may be permitted by the Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the previous higher degree candidature.
  4. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with subclause 3.6(3), provided that:
     1. at the time of admission to the higher degree at the other university or institution, the student held academic qualifications equivalent to those set out in clause 3.3;
     2. the previous higher degree by research candidature was:
        1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
        2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the other university or institution; and
        3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the Doctoral degree by research; and
     3. the student has discontinued their candidature in the previous higher degree by research at the other university or institution.
  5. Where the course resolutions specify the completion of coursework as part of the requirements of the award, and subject to:
     1. the course resolutions;
     2. [*Coursework Policy 2021*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/378&RendNum=0)*; and*
     3. [*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2015*](https://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0)

the Associate Dean may grant a student credit or an exemption on the basis of previously completed coursework.

# 3.7 Limit on credit for previous studies

* 1. The amount of credit for previous studies that may be granted to a student in accordance with clause 3.6 is limited by the following requirements:
     1. the combined duration of the student’s previous higher degree by research candidature and the Doctoral candidature must meet the requirements set out in clauses 3.18A, 3.19 and 3.20 of this Rule;
     2. any period of discontinued, suspended or lapsed candidature (as set out in clauses 3.14 to 3.16 of this Rule) must comply with standards set by the Academic Board and this Rule; and
     3. no student who has been granted credit may present a thesis for examination less than:
        1. six months, for a full-time student; or
        2. twelve months, for a part-time student;

following admission to candidature at the University.

# 3.8 Control of candidature

* 1. All candidates for a Doctoral degree by research are required to undertake their candidature wholly under the control of the University.
  2. The Associate Dean may require a student who is employed by an institution to provide a statement by the relevant employer acknowledging that the candidature is under the exclusive control of the University.

# 3.9 Other studies during candidature

* 1. A student must satisfactorily complete any training required by any of:
     1. Academic Board policies;
     2. the Associate Dean;
     3. the Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research); or
     4. their Supervisor;

including units of study, lectures, seminars, workshops, online modules, non-award courses, or practical work.

**Note**: In accordance with this Rule, a Doctorate must comprise a minimum of two-thirds research.

* 1. Failure satisfactorily to complete training documented in the student’s progress plan may be considered as evidence of unsatisfactory progress.
  2. A Faculty may decline to examine a thesis if the student has not satisfactorily completed training documented in the progress plan.

# 3.10 Supervision

The relevant Postgraduate Coordinator will appoint suitably qualified supervisors for each student undertaking a Doctoral degree by research in accordance with policy for supervision determined by the Academic Board.

**Note**: See also [*Higher*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2013/316&RendNum=0) *Degree by Research Supervision Policy 2020*

# 3.11 Location of candidature

* 1. Unless approval is given under subclause 3.11(6), and subject to the annual approval of the supervisors and the Postgraduate Coordinator, students will pursue their candidature:
     1. within the University, including its research stations and teaching hospitals;
     2. on fieldwork, including in the field or in libraries, museums or other repositories;
     3. within industrial laboratories or research institutions or other institutions considered by the Head of Department to provide adequate facilities for that candidature; or
     4. within a professional working environment.
  2. Throughout the course of their candidature, a student will attend the University for such:
     1. face-to-face consultation with their supervisors;
     2. school and faculty or University school seminars; and
     3. coursework or other studies required under clause 3.9 of this Rule;

as specified annually by the Postgraduate Coordinator.

* 1. Subject to subclauses 3.11(4) 3.11(5) and 3.11(6), a student who pursues their candidature outside Australia must complete a minimum of four research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  2. For the purposes of subclause 3.11(3), the four research periods of candidature to be completed within the University may be completed:
     1. at any time during the candidature; and
     2. continuously or in several non-consecutive periods.
  3. A student granted credit under clause 3.6 must complete a minimum of two research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  4. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research), after consultation with the Chair of the Academic Board, may waive the requirements of subclauses 3.11(3), 3.11(4) and 3.11(5) in exceptional circumstances if they are satisfied that candidates cannot reasonably travel to the University.

# 3.12 Progress

* 1. At intervals no greater than one year, Postgraduate Coordinators must require students to:
     1. provide evidence of satisfactory progress in their candidature (including any required progress and evaluation forms); and
     2. participate in a progress evaluation meeting.
  2. Satisfactory progress will be assessed by a Progress Evaluation Panel in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0)*.*
  3. On the basis of any evidence provided by the student and any information obtained during the meeting, the Postgraduate Coordinator may determine that the student:
     1. has demonstrated satisfactory or marginal progress, and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. has demonstrated unsatisfactory progress, and:
        1. allow the student to continue to be enrolled with conditions, including a supplementary progress evaluation in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0); or
        2. recommend to the Associate Dean that the student be asked to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  4. When determining the conditions of candidature to apply the following year, the Postgraduate Coordinator must indicate whether he or she is satisfied that the proposed supervision arrangements are satisfactory.
  5. After considering a recommendation made by the Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with sub-clause 3.12(3)(b)(ii), the Associate Dean may:
     1. allow the student’s candidature to continue and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

# 3.13 Students may be required to show good cause

* 1. An Associate Dean may require a student to show good cause:
     1. following a progress evaluation, in accordance with sub-clause 3.5(3)(b) or sub-clause 3.12(5)(b);
     2. if the student has not submitted their thesis for examination by the latest date to do so, as required by clause 3.20; or
     3. at any other time, on the recommendation of the Postgraduate Coordinator.
  2. A student who is required to show good cause will be sent a notice that:
     1. requires the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature, on or before a specified date;
     2. states why the student is being asked to show good cause;
     3. sets out the actions that may be taken in respect of the candidature; and
     4. advises the student of their right to seek independent advice and assistance in preparing their response.
  3. The Associate Dean must give the student a reasonable opportunity to make written submissions about the matter.
  4. If, after considering any submissions made by the student, progress reports, any reports by the supervisors or the Postgraduate Coordinator, and any other relevant information, the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has shown good cause, the Associate Dean will permit the student to continue the candidature.
  5. If, after considering the information referred to in subclause 3.13(4), the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has not shown good cause, the Associate Dean must, by written notice setting out their reasons:
     1. terminate the student’s candidature; or
     2. impose conditions or restrictions on the continuation of the student’s candidature.

**Note**. For review of these decisions see [*University of Sydney (Student Academic Appeals) Rule 2021.*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2012/253&RendNum=0)

* 1. In addition to the decision made under sub-clause 3.13(4) or sub-clause 3.13(5), the Associate Dean may also offer the student the option to transfer to another course within the Faculty for which the student is eligible. The Associate Dean may impose conditions or restrictions on that offer transfer of course.
  2. A person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with 3.13(5)(a) will not be permitted to re-enrol in that candidature.
  3. A person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with sub-clause 3.13(5)(a) may be excluded by the Associate Dean from applying for admission to a higher degree by research within the faculty for the longer period of:
     1. at least two academic years; or
     2. if the person is applying for a Research Training Program place, the period of time until the person is entitled to the maximum period allowed for the course under the Research Training Program.

**Note**: As at the date of this Rule, detailed information about entitlement for Research Training Program can be found in Research Training Program: Conditions of Grant, which can be found at <https://www.education.gov.au/research-training-program>

# 3.14 Discontinuation of candidature

* 1. Subject to this clause and the course resolutions, a student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, discontinue their enrolment in the course or in one or more units of study.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the faculty.
  3. A student’s enrolment in the course or the relevant units of study will be treated as discontinued from the date of the notice, unless they produce evidence that:
     1. the discontinuation occurred at an earlier date; and
     2. there was good reason why the application could not be made at an earlier time.
  4. A student who discontinues enrolment in a course during their first year of enrolment in the course will not be permitted to re-enrol in that course unless:
     1. the Associate Dean granted prior permission to re-enrol; or
     2. the student applies for and gains a new admission to the course.
  5. A student may not discontinue enrolment in a course or a unit of study after the end of classes in that course or unit of study, except in accordance with subclauses 3.14(3)(a) and (b).

# 3.15 Suspension of candidature

* 1. Subject to the course resolutions and to any restrictions imposed on student visa holders by the [*Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000*](https://www.legislation.gov.au/Latest/C2016C00563), a student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, suspend their enrolment in the course:
     1. for a maximum period of one year; or
     2. with the approval of the Associate Dean, for a longer period.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the Faculty.
  3. At the end of the suspension period, the student must comply with any requirements notified by the Associate Dean for completing the course. Those requirements apply to the student, despite anything to the contrary in the course resolutions.

# 3.16 Lapse of candidature

* 1. If a student does not enrol by the last census date for enrolment in each research period, and the student has not discontinued or sought approval to suspend enrolment, the student’s candidature lapses.
  2. If a student’s candidature in a course lapses, then, despite any contrary provision in this Rule, the student must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol.

# 3.17 Return to candidature

* 1. Subject to written advice from the Associate Dean, if a student returns to candidature after suspension, the course requirements as in force at the time of the student’s return to candidature apply.
  2. The Associate Dean may, in writing, modify the application of the course resolutions with respect to a particular student’s return to candidature.
  3. A student whose candidature has been discontinued or lapsed must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol. The course requirements in place at the time of the new admission apply.

# 3.18 Leave of absence

Subject to the course resolutions, a student may, with the approval of the Postgraduate Coordinator, take leave of absence from the course for a period less than one research period.

# 3.18A Maximum time for completion

* 1. The provisions of this clause apply to all candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
  2. Candidature for the full-time Doctorate by Research should be completed by the end of the 16th research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  3. Candidature for the part-time Doctorate by Research should be completed by the end of the 32nd research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  4. Any credit granted under clause 3.6 of this Rule will be included for the purposes of calculating research periods under subclause 3.18A(2).
  5. Subject to the maximum time limit specified in clause 1.7A, the relevant Associate Dean may extend the time for a student’s completion in exceptional circumstances.

# 3.19 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination

* 1. Subject to clauses 3.6 and 3.7 and this clause 3.19 a student may not submit a thesis for examination until they have completed at least 12 research periods of full-time enrolled candidature or at least 24 research periods of part-time enrolled candidature
  2. The Associate Dean may permit a student to submit a thesis for examination up to two research periods earlier than the period prescribed in subclause 3.19(1), provided that the Associate Dean is satisfied that the student has made exceptional progress in their candidature.
  3. The Chair of the Academic Board may permit a student to submit a thesis earlier than the periods prescribed in subclauses 3.19(1) and (2), provided that the Chair of the Academic Board is satisfied that the student has made exceptional progress in their candidature.
  4. Prior to exercising the discretion under subclause 3.19(3), the Chair of the Academic Board may obtain advice from the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board, Dean or Associate Dean.
  5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# Latest date for submission of thesis for examination

* 1. The following provisions apply to candidatures commenced before 1 January 2019.
     1. Subject to clause 3.6 and this clause 3.20, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination:
        1. after no more than 16 research periods of enrolled candidature; and
        2. for the purposes of paragraph (a), a student’s candidature will be considered by the University to include any periods of credit granted under clause 3.6.
     2. Subject to this clause, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 32 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken his or her candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the equivalent of 16 full-time research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may approve an extension of candidature with a new latest date for submission of thesis for examination beyond the maximum period specified in this clause.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.
  2. The following provisions apply to candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
     1. Subject to clause 3.6 and this clause 3.20, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 14 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     2. Except with the approval of the relevant Associate Dean under subclause (2)(d), a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 28 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken their candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the equivalent of 14 full-time research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may only approve an extension of the latest date for submission of a student’s thesis under exceptional circumstances.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# 3.21 Content of thesis

* 1. At the end of their course of advanced study and research, the student must submit a thesis for examination in the form required by Academic Board policy or procedures and any applicable course resolutions.
  2. Subject to subclause 3.21(3), a student may not submit as their thesis any work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution.
  3. A student may submit work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution where the work is submitted as part of the thesis, and the student has identified those parts of the thesis that have previously been presented for a degree or diploma.
  4. A student who undertook their candidature in a language school in the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences may:
     1. submit a thesis written in English or in the target language determined by the school; or
     2. where a school has specified by means of a faculty resolution that it will consider applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of the school, submit a thesis in another language approved by the school.
  5. Subject to the course resolutions, applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of a school must be:
     1. made by an applicant in writing; and
     2. considered and determined by the Associate Dean (taking into account arrangements for supervision and examination);

prior to the commencement of candidature.

# 3.22 Form of thesis for examination

* 1. A candidate must submit their thesis for examination in the form required by the Academic Board.
  2. The thesis must be accompanied by a certificate from the co-ordinating supervisor stating whether, in the supervisors’ opinion, the form of presentation of the thesis is satisfactory.
  3. The thesis must also be accompanied by an abstract in a form required by the Academic Board.
  4. Subject to this Rule, the student must submit with the thesis a statement certifying their understanding that, if the candidature is successful, the thesis will be lodged with the University Librarian and made available for use.

# 3.23 Examination procedures

* 1. The examination of candidates for a Doctorate by research will be conducted in accordance with the course resolutions and with standards and guidelines determined by the Academic Board.
  2. Where the course resolutions do not specify examination procedures, the examination of candidates for a Doctorate by research will be conducted in accordance with procedures prescribed by the Academic Board for the Doctor of Philosophy.

# 3.24 Aegrotat and posthumous awards

Aegrotat and posthumous awards may be made in circumstances involving serious illness or death.

## Part 4 Doctor of Philosophy

# 4.1 Application of this part

This Part applies to the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

# 4.2 Eligibility for admission to candidature

* 1. Subject to subclauses 4.2(2) and (3), to be eligible for admission by the Associate Dean to candidature for the Doctor of Philosophy, an applicant must:
     1. hold or have completed all the academic requirements for:
        1. a Master’s degree by research or higher level degree; or
        2. a Master’s degree by coursework including a research component equivalent to 25% of one year’s full-time enrolment; or
        3. a Bachelor’s degree with first or second class honours; and
     2. meet additional criteria for admission to the degree as specified by the faculty.
  2. An Associate Dean may admit to candidature an applicant who does not meet the requirements of subclause 4.2(1), provided that the applicant holds or has completed all the requirements for a Bachelor’s degree, and:
     1. has obtained a high distinction or distinction in the highest course available in the subject or subjects relevant to the proposed course of advanced study and research; or
     2. has completed a period of relevant full-time or part-time advanced study and research towards a Master’s degree by research at the University, at such a standard as demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Associate Dean that the applicant is suitably prepared in the field of study to undertake the Doctor of Philosophy. Students admitted on this basis will be granted credit for their candidature in the Master’s degree, consistently with clause 4.5.
  3. The Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of Academic Board may admit to candidature an applicant who does not meet the requirements of subclauses 4.2(1) or (2), provided that the applicant holds qualifications that, in the opinion of the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee on the recommendation of the Associate Dean, are equivalent to those prescribed in subclauses 4.2(1) or (2).
  4. The Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of Academic Board may impose on a student admitted to candidature pursuant to subclause 4.2(3) such conditions as the Chair considers appropriate.

# 4.3 Application for admission to candidature

* 1. An applicant for admission to candidature for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy must submit to the relevant faculty:
     1. a proposed course of advanced study and research, approved by the Associate Dean, in consultation with the Postgraduate Coordinator of the school in which the work is to be undertaken; and
     2. satisfactory evidence of the applicant’s eligibility for admission; and
     3. a statement certifying the applicant’s understanding that, subject to this Rule, if the candidature is successful, their thesis will be lodged with the University Librarian and made available for use.

# 4.4 Probationary admission to candidature

* 1. The Associate Dean may admit a student to candidature for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy on a probationary basis for a period not exceeding four research periods.
  2. On completion by the student of any probationary period imposed pursuant to subclause 4.4(1), the Postgraduate Coordinator will review the student’s work and recommend to the Associate Dean that:
     1. the student’s candidature be confirmed; or
     2. the student be required to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  3. After considering a recommendation made by a Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with subclause 4.4(2), the Associate Dean may:
     1. confirm the student’s candidature; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

**Note**: See clause 4.12 for details of the ‘show good cause’ process.

* 1. The candidature of a student that is confirmed in accordance with subclause 4.4(3)(a) will be considered by the University to have commenced on the date of the student’s probationary admission to candidature.

# 4.5 Credit for previous studies

* 1. Subject to subclause 4.5(2), a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least two research periods as a candidate for a higher degree by research in any faculty of the University may be permitted by the relevant Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the higher degree candidature.
  2. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with subclause 4.5(1), provided that the student’s higher degree candidature was:
     1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
     2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the relevant Faculty, University school or Board of Studies;
     3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy; and
     4. the student has discontinued their candidature in the previous higher degree.
  3. Subject to subclause 4.5(4), a student who, at the date of admission to candidature, has completed at least six months as a candidate for a higher degree at another university or institution may be permitted by the Associate Dean to receive credit for all or any part of the higher degree candidature.
  4. The Associate Dean may grant credit in accordance with subclause 4.5(3), provided that:
     1. at the time of admission to the higher degree by research at the other university, or institution, the student held academic qualifications equivalent to those set out in clause 4.2;
     2. the higher degree candidature was:
        1. a course of full-time or part-time advanced study and research;
        2. pursued by the student under the supervision of a supervisor appointed by the other university or institution; and
        3. directly related to the student’s proposed course of advanced study for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy; and
     3. the student has discontinued their candidature in the higher degree at the other university or institution.
  5. Subject to the[*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2015*](https://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0), the Associate Dean may grant a student an exemption from the coursework requirements of the Doctor of Philosophy.

# 4.6 Limit on credit for previous studies

* 1. The amount of credit for previous studies that may be granted to a student in accordance with clause 4.5 is limited by the following requirements:
     1. the combined duration of the student’s previous higher degree candidature and the Doctor of Philosophy candidature must meet the requirements set out in clauses 4.17A, 4.18 and 4.19 of this Rule;
     2. any period of discontinued, suspended or lapsed candidature (as set out in clauses 4.13 to 4.15 of this Rule) must comply with standards set by the Academic Board and this Rule; and
     3. no student who has been granted credit may present a thesis for examination less than:
        1. six months, for a full-time student; or
        2. twelve months, for a part-time student;

following admission to candidature at the University.

# 4.7 Control of candidature

* 1. All candidates for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy are required to undertake their candidature wholly under the control of the University.
  2. The Associate Dean may require a student to provide a statement from their employer acknowledging that the candidature is under the exclusive control of the University.

# 4.8 Other studies during candidature

* 1. A student must satisfactorily complete any training required by any of:
     1. Academic Board policies;
     2. the Associate Dean;
     3. the Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research;) or
     4. their Supervisor;

including units of study, lectures, seminars, workshops, online modules, non-award courses, or practical work.

**Note**: In accordance with this Rule, a Doctorate must comprise a minimum of two-thirds research.

* 1. Failure to complete training documented in the student’s progress plan satisfactorily may be considered as evidence of unsatisfactory progress.
  2. A faculty may decline to examine a thesis if the student has not satisfactorily completed training documented in the progress plan.

# 4.9 Supervision

The Postgraduate Coordinator will appoint suitably qualified supervisors for each candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in accordance with policy for supervision determined by the Academic Board.

**Note**: See also [*Higher*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2013/316&RendNum=0) *Degree by Research Supervision Policy 2020*

# 4.10 Location of candidature

* 1. Unless approval is given under subclause 4.10(7), and subject to the annual approval of the supervisors and Postgraduate Coordinator, students will pursue their candidature:
     1. within the University, including its research stations and teaching hospitals;
     2. on fieldwork, including in the field or in libraries, museums or other repositories;
        1. within industrial laboratories or research institutions or other institutions considered by the Head of Department to provide adequate facilities for that candidature; or
        2. within a professional working environment.
  2. Throughout the course of their candidature, a student will attend the University for such:
     1. consultation with their supervisors; and
     2. school and faculty or University school seminars; and
     3. coursework or other studies required under clause 4.8 of this Rule;

as specified annually by the Postgraduate Coordinator.

* 1. Subject to subclauses 4.10(4), 4.10 (5) and 4.10(6), a student who pursues their candidature outside Australia must complete a minimum of four research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  2. A student whose minimum length of candidature is eight research periods (rather than the usual 12 research periods), and who pursues their candidature outside Australia, must complete a minimum of two research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  3. For the purposes of subclauses 4.10(3) and 4.10(4), the period required to be completed within the University may be completed:
     1. at any time during the candidature; and
     2. continuously or in several non-consecutive periods.
  4. A student granted credit under clause 4.5 must complete a minimum of two research periods of candidature within the University prior to submitting their thesis for examination.
  5. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research), after consultation with the Chair of the Academic Board, may waive the requirements of subclauses 4.10(3), 4.10(4), 4.10(5) and 4.10(6) in exceptional circumstances if they are satisfied that candidates cannot reasonably travel to the University.

# 4.11 Progress

* 1. At intervals no greater than one year, Postgraduate Coordinators must require students to:
     1. provide evidence of satisfactory progress in their candidature (including any required progress and evaluation forms); and
     2. participate in a progress evaluation meeting.
  2. Satisfactory progress will be assessed by a Progress Evaluation Panel in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0).
  3. On the basis of any evidence provided by the student and any information obtained during the meeting, the Postgraduate Coordinator may determine that the student:
     1. has demonstrated satisfactory or marginal progress, and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. has demonstrated unsatisfactory progress, and:
        1. allow the student to continue to be enrolled with conditions, including a supplementary progress evaluation in accordance with the [*Progress Policy*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2015/403&RendNum=0) ; or
        2. recommend to the Associate Dean that the student be asked to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.
  4. When determining the conditions of candidature to apply the following year, the Postgraduate Coordinator must indicate whether they are satisfied that the proposed supervision arrangements are satisfactory.
  5. After considering a recommendation made by the Postgraduate Coordinator in accordance with sub-clause 4.11(3)(b)(ii), the Associate Dean may:
     1. allow the student’s candidature to continue and specify the conditions of candidature to apply the following year; or
     2. require the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature.

# 4.12 Students may be required to show good cause

* 1. An Associate Dean may require a student to show good cause:
     1. following a progress evaluation, in accordance with sub-clause 4.4(3)(b) or sub-clause 4.11(5)(b);
     2. if the student has not submitted their thesis for examination by the latest date to do so, as required by clause 4.19; or
     3. at any other time, on the recommendation of the Postgraduate Co-ordinator.
  2. A student who is required to show good cause will be sent a notice that:
     1. requires the student to show good cause why they should be permitted to continue the candidature, on or before a specified date;
     2. states why the student is being asked to show good cause;
     3. sets out the actions that may be taken in respect of the candidature; and
     4. advises the student of their right to seek independent advice and assistance in preparing their response.
  3. The Associate Dean must give the student a reasonable opportunity to make written submissions about the matter.
  4. If, after considering any submissions made by the student, progress reports, any reports by the supervisors or Postgraduate Coordinator, and any other relevant information, the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has shown good cause, the Associate Dean will permit the student to continue the candidature.
  5. If, after considering the information referred to in subclause 4.12(4), the Associate Dean forms the opinion that the student has not shown good cause, the Associate Dean must, by written notice setting out their reasons:
     1. terminate the student’s candidature; or
     2. impose conditions or restrictions on the continuation of the student’s candidature.

**Note**. For review of these decisions see University of Sydney (Student Academic Appeals) Rule 2021

* 1. In addition to the decision made under sub-clauses4.12 (4) or 4.12(5), the Associate Dean might also offer the student the option to transfer to another course within the Faculty for which the student is eligible. The Associate Dean may impose conditions or restrictions on that offer transfer of course.
  2. A person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with sub-clause 4.12(5)(a) will not be permitted to re-enrol in that candidature.
  3. A person whose candidature for a higher degree by research has been terminated by an Associate Dean in accordance with sub-clause 4.12(5)(a) may be excluded by the Associate Dean from applying for admission to a higher degree within the Faculty for the longer period of:
     1. at least two academic years; or
     2. if the person is applying for a Research Training Program place, the period of time until the person is entitled to the maximum period allowed for the course under the Research Training Program.

**Note**: As at the date of this rule, detailed information about entitlement for Research Training Program can be found in Research Training Program: Conditions of Grant, which can be found at <https://www.education.gov.au/research-training-program>

# 4.13 Discontinuation of candidature

* 1. A student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, discontinue their enrolment in the course or in one or more units of study.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the faculty.
  3. A student’s enrolment in the course or the relevant units of study will be treated as discontinued from the date of the notice, unless they produce evidence that:
     1. the discontinuation occurred at an earlier date; and
     2. there was good reason why the application could not be made at an earlier time.
  4. A student who discontinues enrolment in a course during the first year of enrolment in the course will not be permitted to re-enrol in that course unless:
     1. the Associate Dean granted prior permission to re-enrol; or
     2. the student applies for and gains a new admission to the course.
  5. A student may not discontinue enrolment in a course or a unit of study after the end of classes in that course or unit of study, except in accordance with subclauses 4.13(3)(a) and (b).

# 4.14 Suspension of candidature

* 1. A student in a course may, by notice to the faculty, suspend their enrolment in the course:
     1. for a maximum period of one year; or
     2. with the approval of the Associate Dean, for a longer period.
  2. The notice must be in a form approved or accepted by the faculty.
  3. At the end of the suspension period, the student must comply with any requirements notified by the Associate Dean for completing the course.

# 4.15 Lapse of candidature

* 1. If a student does not enrol by the last census date for enrolment in each research period, and the student has not discontinued or sought approval to suspend enrolment, the student’s candidature lapses.
  2. If a student’s candidature in a course lapses, then, despite any contrary provision in this Rule, the student must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol.

# 4.16 Return to candidature

* 1. Subject to written advice from the Associate Dean, if a student returns to candidature after suspension in candidature, the requirements as in force at the time of the student’s return to candidature apply.
  2. A student whose candidature has been discontinued or lapsed must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol. The course requirements in place at the time of the new admission apply.

# 4.17 Leave of absence

A student may, with the approval of the Postgraduate Coordinator, take leave of absence from the course for a period of less than one research period.

# 4.17A Maximum time for completion

* 1. The provisions of this clause apply to all candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
  2. Candidature for the full-time Doctor of Philosophy should be completed by the end of the 16th research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  3. Candidature for the part-time Doctor of Philosophy should be completed by the end of the 32nd research period after the research period in which they first enrolled.
  4. Any credit granted under clause 4.6 of this Rule will be included for the purposes of calculating research periods under subclause 4.17A(2).
  5. Subject to the maximum time limit specified in clause 1.7A, the relevant Associate Dean may extend the time for a student’s completion in exceptional circumstances.

# 4.18 Earliest date for submission of thesis for examination

* 1. Subject to clause 4.6 and this clause 4.18 a student may not submit a thesis for examination until they have completed at least 12 research periods of full-time enrolled candidature or at least 24 research periods of part-time enrolled candidature.
  2. The Associate Dean may permit a student to submit a thesis for examination up to two research periods earlier than the period prescribed in subclause 4.18(1), provided that, in the opinion of the Associate Dean, evidence has been produced that the student has made exceptional progress in their candidature.
  3. The Chair of the Academic Board may permit a student to submit a thesis earlier than the periods prescribed in sub-clauses 4.18(1) and (2), provided that, in the opinion of the Chair of the Academic Board, evidence has been produced that the student has made exceptional progress in their candidature.
  4. Prior to exercising their discretion under subclause 4.18(3), the Chair of the Academic Board may obtain advice from the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board, Dean or Associate Dean.
  5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# 4.19 Latest date for submission of thesis for examination

* 1. The following provisions apply to candidatures commencing before 1 January 2019.
     1. Subject to this clause 4.19, a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 16 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     2. A student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 32 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken their candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the full-time equivalent of 16 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may approve an extension of candidature with a new latest date for submission of thesis for examination beyond the maximum period specified in this clause.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.
  2. The following provisions apply to candidatures commenced on or after 1 January 2019.
     1. Except with the approval of the relevant Associate Dean under sub-clause (2)(d), a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a full-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 14 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     2. Except with the approval of the relevant Associate Dean under sub-clause (2)(d), a student who has undertaken all of their candidature on a part-time basis must submit their thesis for examination after no more than 28 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     3. Where a student has undertaken their candidature as a mixture of part-time candidature and full-time candidature, a part-time research period will be counted as the equivalent of one half of a full-time research period, and the student must submit their thesis for examination after no more than the full-time equivalent of 14 research periods of enrolled candidature.
     4. The Associate Dean may only approve an extension of the latest date for submission of a student’s thesis under exceptional circumstances.
     5. The student must be enrolled at the time that the thesis is submitted for examination.

# 4.20 Content of thesis

* 1. At the end of their course of advanced study and research, the student must submit a thesis for examination in the form required by Academic Board policy or procedures.
  2. Subject to sub-clause 4.20(3), a student may not submit as their thesis any work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution.
  3. A student may submit work that has been presented for a degree or diploma at the University or at another university or institution where:
     1. their candidature has been governed by an approved joint PhD agreement; or
     2. the work is submitted as part of the thesis, and the student has identified those parts of the thesis that have previously been presented for a degree or diploma.
  4. A student whose candidature is governed by an approved joint PhD or cotutelle agreement may submit a thesis written in English or in another language.
  5. A student who undertook their candidature in a language school in the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences may:
     1. submit a thesis written in English or in the target language determined by the school; or
     2. where a school has specified by means of a faculty resolution that it will consider applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of the school, submit a thesis in another language approved by the school.
  6. Applications to submit a thesis in a language other than English or the target language of a school must be:
     1. made by an applicant in writing; and
     2. considered and determined by the Associate Dean (taking into account arrangements for supervision and examination);

prior to the commencement of candidature.

# 4.21 Form of thesis for examination

* 1. A candidate must submit their thesis for examination in the form required by the Academic Board.
  2. The thesis must be accompanied by a certificate from the lead supervisor stating whether, in the supervisors’ opinion, the form of presentation of the thesis is satisfactory.
  3. The thesis must also be accompanied by an abstract in the form required by the Academic Board.
  4. Subject to this Rule, the student must submit with the thesis a statement certifying their understanding that, if the candidature is successful, the thesis will be lodged with the University Librarian and made available for immediate public use.

# 4.22 Examination procedures

The procedures for examination of candidates for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy will be prescribed by the Academic Board.

# 4.23 Aegrotat and posthumous awards

Aegrotat and posthumous awards may be made in circumstances involving serious illness or death.

## Part 5 Higher Doctorates

# 5.1 Meaning of this Part

* 1. In this Part:
     1. assessment committee means the committee appointed by the Dean in accordance with clause 5.5.
     2. higher doctorate means any of the following:
        1. Doctor of Agricultural Economics;
        2. Doctor of Dental Science;
        3. Doctor of Engineering;
        4. Doctor of Laws;
        5. Doctor of Letters;
        6. Doctor of Letters in Education;
        7. Doctor of Letters in Social Work;
        8. Doctor of Medical Science;
        9. Doctor of Music;
        10. Doctor of Science;
        11. Doctor of Science in Agriculture;
        12. Doctor of Science in Architecture;
        13. Doctor of Science in Economics;
        14. Doctor of Veterinary Science.
     3. published work meets the higher doctorate standard if it is generally recognised by scholars in the relevant field of study as a distinguished contribution to knowledge or creative achievement.

# 5.2 Award of Higher Doctorates

* 1. The Academic Board may, on the recommendation of the relevant Dean, award a higher doctorate for published work that, in the opinion of the examiners:
     1. constitutes a distinguished contribution to knowledge or creative achievement; and
     2. is recognised by scholars in the relevant field as constituting a distinguished contribution to knowledge or creative achievement in that field.
  2. Without limiting subclause 5.2(1), a published work may be regarded as a distinguished contribution to knowledge if:
     1. it represents a significant advance in knowledge in the relevant field;
     2. it has caused, or become a major part of, a significant debate among scholars in the relevant field (including in books and journals); or
     3. it has caused significant changes in the direction of research or in the practice of recognised scholars in the relevant field.

# 5.3 Eligibility for admission to candidature

* 1. Subject to this clause 5.3, to be eligible for admission to candidature for a higher doctorate, an applicant must:
     1. hold a degree from the University that was conferred five or more years prior to the application date;
     2. hold a degree from another university or institution that was conferred five or more years prior to the application date; or
     3. have qualifications that were conferred five or more years prior to the application date and standing that are determined by the faculty and by the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board to be equivalent to holding a degree from the University; and
     4. for the Doctor of Dental Science, hold or have completed all the academic requirements for the award of the Bachelor of Dental Surgery;
     5. for the Doctor of Medical Science, hold or have completed all the academic requirements for the Bachelor of Medicine;
     6. for the Doctor of Music hold or have completed all the academic requirements for:
        1. the Bachelor of Music; or
        2. the Bachelor of Arts including a three year sequence of courses in Music;
     7. for the Doctor of Veterinary Medicine hold or have completed all the academic requirements for a Bachelor of Veterinary Science of Doctor of Veterinary Medicine.
  2. To be eligible for admission to candidature, an applicant who does not meet the requirements of subclause 5.3(1)(a) must:
     1. have been a full-time member of the academic staff of the University for at least three years (or pro-rata part-time); or
     2. be recognised by the Academic Board, on the recommendation of the Dean, to have been involved in the teaching and research of the University to an equivalent level.
  3. To be eligible for admission to candidature, an applicant for a degree referred to in subclauses 5.3(1)(d) to (g) who does not meet the requirements of those subclauses must be recognised by the Dean and the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of Academic Board to have equivalent academic standing.

# 5.4 Application for admission to candidature

* 1. An application for admission to a higher doctorate must:
     1. state the name of the higher doctorate to which the application relates;
     2. specify the applicant’s academic qualifications; and
     3. describe the applicant’s association with the University.
  2. The application must be accompanied by:
     1. a list of the published works that the candidate proposes to submit for examination;
     2. a description of the themes of the published works; and
     3. where there are a large number of publications whose dates range over a period of time and cover a range of subjects, a statement of how these publications are related to one another and to the theme.

# 5.5 Preliminary assessment of application for admission

* 1. The Dean will appoint a committee to consider and determine, in respect of each application for admission, whether:
     1. the applicant is eligible for admission to candidature;
     2. the published work is in a field appropriate to the nominated degree;
     3. the faculty is competent to examine the published work at the required level; and
     4. whether the applicant should be admitted to candidature.
  2. The committee may not determine that the applicant should be admitted to candidature unless the requirements of each of subclauses 5.5(1)(a) to (c) are met.
  3. If the committee determines that the applicant should be admitted to candidature, the committee will recommend to the Dean that they recommend to the Academic Board:
     1. that the applicant be admitted to candidature; and
     2. the appointment of at least three named examiners, of whom at least two will be external examiners.
  4. The assessment committee will comprise:
     1. the Dean;
     2. the Postgraduate Coordinator most closely associated with the relevant field of work;
     3. the academic staff member most closely associated with the relevant field of work; and
     4. other persons appointed by the Dean.

# 5.6 Admission to candidature

The Academic Board may, on the recommendation of the Dean, admit to candidature for a higher doctorate an applicant who meets the requirements for admission in this Part.

# 5.7 Enrolment

A successful applicant must enrol as a candidate for the higher doctorate in the first enrolment period following receipt of the offer of admission.

# 5.8 Submission of work for examination

* 1. The candidate must submit to the Dean five copies of the published work.
  2. The work submitted must include:
     1. a description of the theme of the published work;
     2. a record of original research undertaken by the candidate;
     3. a statement by the candidate of:
        1. the sources from which the information in the work was derived;
        2. the extent to which the work draws on the work of others; and
        3. the portion of the work that the candidate claims as original;
  3. if the work submitted contains research that was carried out conjointly, a statement by the candidate of the extent to which the candidate was responsible for the initiation, conduct or direction of the research; and
  4. if the principal publications, as distinct from any supporting papers, incorporate work previously submitted for a degree or diploma at the University or at any other university or institution, a statement by the candidate of those parts of the publications that have previously been submitted.
  5. A candidate for the Doctor of Letters must submit work that includes at least one substantial work.
  6. A candidate for the Doctor of Music may submit one or more major musical works of the candidate’s own composition.

# 5.9 Appointment of examiners

* 1. The Academic Board will, on the recommendation of the Dean, appoint at least three examiners, of whom at least two will be external examiners.
  2. The Academic Board may appoint examiners in addition to those recommended by the Dean.

# 5.10 Examination

* 1. Each examiner for a candidature must:
     1. examine the published work; and
     2. make a separate report on whether, in the examiner’s opinion, the work meets the requirements for higher doctorates set out in clause 5.2.
  2. The assessment committee will consider the examiners reports, having regard to the requirements of clause 5.2, and recommend to the Dean that:
     1. that the higher doctorate be awarded; or
     2. that the higher doctorate not be awarded.
  3. After considering the recommendation of the assessment committee, the Dean:
     1. will provide to the Academic Board:
        1. the names and qualifications of the examiners; and
        2. the substance of the examiners’ reports; and
     2. will recommend to the Academic Board that:
        1. the higher doctorate be awarded;
        2. the higher doctorate not be awarded; or
        3. the Academic Board appoint a further examiner or examiners.
  4. The Academic Board will determine the result of the examination.

# 5.11 Lodging the published work

If the Academic Board decides to award a higher doctorate to the candidate, the faculty must lodge with the University Librarian one electronic or bound copy of the published work in the form required by the Academic Board.

## Part 6 Higher Degree by Research Theses

# 6.1 Meaning of this Part

* 1. In this Part:
     1. restricted appendix means a section of a thesis to which public access has been restricted in accordance with clause 6.3.
     2. thesis refers to the complete final thesis, including any corrections or emendations to the satisfaction of the Postgraduate Coordinator.

# 6.2 Lodgement

* 1. Subject to this Part, a candidate for a higher degree by research will not be permitted to undertake a program of advanced study and research that is likely to result in the lodgement of a thesis that cannot be made available for public use.
  2. Subject to this Part, all successful candidates for a higher degree must lodge a copy of their final thesis with the University Librarian.
  3. Subject to clause 6.3, 6.5 and 6.6, a thesis lodged with the University Librarian will be made available for use consistently with this Rule and Academic Board policy and procedures.

**Note 1**: Applicants are required to certify their awareness of this requirement prior to admission to candidature. See clauses 2.4(1)(c), 3.4(1)(c) and 4.3(1)(c).

**Note 2**: Candidates are required to certify their awareness of this requirement at the time their thesis is submitted for examination. See sub-clauses 2.22(4), 3.22(4) and 4.21(4).

* 1. Immediately following lodgement, the University Librarian will arrange for a statement of the author’s rights under copyright law to be affixed or appended to the thesis.

# 6.3 Use of confidential material

* 1. If, at any time between application for admission to candidature and the lodgement of the thesis, it appears to the candidate’s supervisors or Postgraduate Coordinator that:
     1. successful completion of the candidature will require the use of confidential material; and
     2. the candidate would not be at liberty to fully disclose this confidential material in the thesis;

the matter will be reported as soon as possible to the relevant faculty committee.

* 1. The relevant faculty committee may, if it considers it appropriate to do so, recommend to the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board that the candidate be granted:
     1. permission to include in an appendix to the thesis any material that is essential to the thesis but which, for a limited period, may not be available for public inspection;
     2. permission to restrict access to the whole thesis for a limited period, with a redacted version of the thesis available for public inspection; or
     3. exemption, in respect of the appendix, from the requirement to give the undertaking prescribed by subclauses 2.22(4), 3.22(4) and 4.21(4).
  2. If, after considering the recommendation of the relevant faculty committee, the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board decides to give the permission and exemption referred to in subclause 6.3(2), the University Librarian will restrict public access to the appendix for a period specified by the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board.
  3. Other than in exceptional circumstances, any period of restriction to a restricted appendix will not exceed five years.

# 6.4 Access to confidential material in a restricted appendix

* 1. The University Librarian may grant access by a scholar to a restricted appendix, provided that the scholar:
     1. demonstrates genuine concern with the material in the appendix; and
     2. has the written consent of either:
        1. the author of the thesis; or
        2. the Postgraduate Coordinator.
  2. The Postgraduate Coordinator may not consent to access by a scholar to a restricted appendix unless:
     1. all reasonable steps have been taken to contact the author; and
     2. the author cannot be contacted.

# 6.5 Restricted access to protect intellectual property

* 1. Where:
     1. the subject of an applicant or candidate’s higher degree thesis is work conducted collaboratively with industry; and
     2. there is a reasonable basis for concern that intellectual property contained in the thesis will be improperly exploited by others;

the Dean may recommend to the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board that access to the thesis be restricted for a limited period of time.

* 1. After considering the Dean’s recommendation, the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee may determine that access to the thesis should be restricted for a limited period of time.
  2. Other than in exceptional circumstances, any period of restricted access to the thesis will not exceed 18 months from the date of the award of the degree.

# 6.6 Restricted access to protect the interests of the author

* 1. If, at any time between application for admission to candidature and the lodgement of the thesis, it appears to the candidate that there is a reasonable basis for believing that their interests would be at risk if the thesis were made immediately available to the public, the candidate may apply in writing to the Associate Dean for access to the thesis to be restricted for a limited period of time.
  2. The candidate’s application to the Associate Dean should:
     1. clearly set out the reasons for the application;
     2. clearly state the length of the requested restriction on access; and
     3. include supporting evidence, as appropriate.
  3. If, after considering the candidate’s application, the Associate Dean is satisfied that restricting access to the thesis is necessary to protect the candidate’s interests, the Associate Dean may:
     1. restrict access to the thesis for a period not exceeding six months from the date of the award of the degree; or
     2. recommend to the Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee of the Academic Board that:
        1. a longer period of restriction; or
        2. an extension of an earlier period of restriction;

be approved.

* 1. The Chair of the Graduate Studies Committee may determine to restrict access to the thesis for a limited period of time.
  2. Other than in exceptional circumstances, any period of restricted access to the thesis will not exceed 18 months from the date of the award of the degree.

# 6.7 Right of examiners to access

* 1. Notwithstanding any other clause in this Rule, the thesis and any restricted appendix will be available to the examiners of the thesis, including:
     1. any faculty committee or board of postgraduate studies; and
     2. any committee of the Academic Board;

for the purposes of examination or re-examination.

## Part 6A – Examinations in Emergency Conditions

# 6A.1 Determining existence of emergency conditions

The Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research) and the Chair of the Academic Board may jointly determine that emergency conditions exist:

* + 1. by written decision published on the University website at [Academic Board Standards and Guidelines](https://www.sydney.edu.au/about-us/governance-and-structure/university-calendar.html#ab-standards); and
    2. after consultation with:
       1. the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Researcher Training); and
       2. the Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Education).

# 6A.2 Examinations in emergency conditions

* 1. The Academic Board will determine:
     1. criteria for identifying students whose work is adversely affected by the emergency; and
     2. appropriate requirements for alternative forms of examination for such students.

**Note:** See the [*Thesis and Examination of Higher Degrees by Research Policy 2015.*](https://www.sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/374&RendNum=0)

* 1. Students whose work is adversely affected by emergency conditions may elect to undertake the alternative form of examination determined by the Academic Board.

## Part 7 English Language Requirements

# 7.1 All applicants whose first language is not English

* 1. All applicants whose first language is not English must meet the University’s English language requirements to be eligible for admission to a higher degree by research course.
  2. Subject to this Part, any applicant for admission to a higher degree by research -course whose first language is not English, must meet the requirements of the English Language Proficiency Standards.

**Note:** The English Language Proficiency Standards are available from the [Academic Board website](https://www.sydney.edu.au/study/how-to-apply/international-students/english-language-requirements.html).

* 1. An applicant for admission to a higher degree by research course in a faculty that has, with the approval of the Academic Board, set English language requirements higher than the minimum requirements set out in the [English Language Proficiency Standards](https://www.sydney.edu.au/study/how-to-apply/international-students/english-language-requirements.html) must meet the faculty’s requirements.

1. **Note:** The English Language Proficiency Standards are available from the [Academic Board website](http://sydney.edu.au/secretariat/pdfs/governance-instruments/Admissions-Standards-English-Language-Proficiency.pdf)

# 7.2 Exceptional circumstances

* 1. A Dean may exempt a student from the requirements of the English Language Proficiency Standards:
     1. if they are satisfied that exceptional circumstances apply; and
     2. on the bases specified in the English Language Proficiency Standards.
  2. The Dean must record in writing on the student file any exemption from English language requirements, including:
     1. the proof of proficiency in English provided; and
     2. the Dean’s reasons for granting the exemption.

**Note:** See [*Recordkeeping Policy 2017*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2011/83&RendNum=0)*.*

## Part 8 Undertaking Coursework Units of Study

# 8.1 Enrolment in and assessment of coursework units of study

A higher degree by research student who is enrolled in a coursework unit of study will be subject to all relevant provisions of the [*Coursework Policy 2021*](http://sydney.edu.au/policies/showdoc.aspx?recnum=PDOC2014/378&RendNum=0), including those relating to:

* + 1. enrolment; and
    2. assessment.

## 

## Part 9 Special Consideration

# 9.1 Progress and examination

* 1. Special consideration is not available for illness or misadventure in:
     1. the assessment of a student’s progress in a progress review; or
     2. the examination process.
  2. A student required to show good cause may request special consideration for illness, misadventure or exceptional circumstances outside of their control.

# 9.2 Variation of candidature

* 1. A student may request special consideration due to illness, misadventure or circumstances outside of their control when seeking to vary candidature, including in respect of requests for:
     1. suspension;
     2. a change from full-time to part-time enrolment (or vice-versa);
     3. extension of the latest date to submit for examination.

## 

## Part 10 Miscellaneous

# 10.1 Rules, resolutions and policies that cease to have effect

* 1. The following rules, resolutions and policies, as amended and in force immediately before the commencement of this Rule, cease to have effect to the extent set out in the table below:
     1. University of Sydney (Doctor of Philosophy (PhD)) Rule 2004
     2. University of Sydney (Amendment Act) Rule 2000:
        1. Part 9: Division 10 and Division 11
        2. Part 10: Division 3 and Division 5

## 

## Notes

University of Sydney (Higher Degree by Research) Rule 2011

Date adopted: 21 March 2011

Date commenced: 25 March 2011

Date amended: 31 December 2018

29 August 2019 (administrative amendment only)

19 May 2021

15 October 2021

1 May 2023 (administrative amendments only)

Date commencing: 1 January 2019

1 September 2019

20 May 2021

29 September 2021

1 May2023 (administrative amendments only)

Related documents:

[*Educational Services for Overseas Students Act 2000 (Cth)*](https://www.legislation.gov.au/Latest/C2016C00563)

*Coursework Policy 2021*

*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degrees by Research Students Policy 2015*

*Higher Degree by Research Supervision Policy 2020*

*Thesis and Examination of Higher Degree by Research Policy 2015*

*Progress Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Procedures 2015*

*Thesis and Examination of Higher Degree by Research Procedures 2020*

## Amendment history

| **Provision** | **Amendment** | **Commencing** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1.04 | new clause: Authorities and responsibilities; consequent renumbering | 9 November 2012 |
| 1.08 | definition of Head of Department revised; | 9 November 2012 |
| 1.08 | definition for postgraduate coordinator inserted | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.13(5); 3.13(5); 4.12(5) | subclauses deleted and replaced | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.13(6) - (7); 3.13(6) – (7); 4.12(5) – (7) | new subclauses added | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.19(a); 3.19(a); 4.18(a); 2.20(1)(a); 2.20(2); 3.20(1)(a); 3.20(2); 4.19(1)(a); 4.19(2); 2.20(3); 3.20(3); 4.19(3) | insert ‘enrolled’ before ‘candidature’ | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.19(c); 3.19(c); 4.18(8) | new clauses added | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.20(3); 3.20(3); 4.19(3) | replace ‘eighth’ with ‘fourth’ | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.22; 3.22; 4.21 | clause title revised to read ‘Form of thesis for examination’; previously ‘form and lodgement of thesis. | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.22(1); 3,22(1) | insert ‘for examination’ between ‘’submit’ and ‘to the faculty’ | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.22(3); 3.22(3); 4.21(3) | new subclauses inserted; consequent renumbering | 9 November 2012 |
| 2.25; 3.25; 4.24 | new clauses ‘Aegrotat and posthumous awards’ added | 9 November 2012 |
| 4.01(3); 4.05(3); 4.05(4); 6.03(2); 6.03(2); 6.05(1) and (2); 6.06(3)(b) and (4) | insert ‘Chair of’ before ‘Graduate Studies Committee | 9 November 2012 |
| 4.12(1) | correcting internal policy reference | 9 November 2012 |
| 3.03(1)(a)(iii) | new clause inserted | 7 December 2012 |
| 1.08 | new definition: supervisor | 10 May 2013 |
| 2.10(1); 2.10(2)(a); 2.12; 2.13(3); 2.13(4); 2.22(2); 3.10(1); 3.10(2)(a); 3.12(2); 3.13(3); 3.13(4); 3.22(2); 4.09(1); 4.09(2)(b); 4.11(2); 4.12(3); 4.12(4); 4.18(4); 4.21(2) | consequential amendments to the introduction of the *Supervision of Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2013* | 10 May 2013 |
| 6.01(3); 6.01(2)(b); 6.05(1)(c) | amending internal subclause references | 10 May 2013 |
| 1.08 | Definitions of ‘Associate Dean’ and ‘Dean’ revised | 6 June 2014 |
| 2.05(2) and (3); 2.12(3)(b)(ii); 2.12(5); 2.13(2) – (7); 3.05(2) and (3); 3.12(3)(b)(ii); 3.12(5); 3.13(2) – (6); 4.04(3); 4.11(3)(b)(ii); 4.11(5); 4.12(2) – (6) | replace ‘Dean’ with ‘Associate Dean’ | 6 June 2014 |
| 2.11(1); 2.12(2)(a); 3.11(1); 3.11(2)(a); 4.10(1); 4.10(2)(a); 6.03; 6.06(1)(b) | replace ‘supervisor’ with ‘supervisors’ | 6 June 2014 |
| 4.04(2) | Insert ‘Dean and’ before ‘Associate Dean’ | 6 June 2014 |
| 2.06 | Amend date of Coursework Rule from 2000 to 2014 | 11 February 2015 |
| 2.10(1) note; 3.10(note); 4.09(1) note; 4.12(1) | Correcting internal policy references | 11 February 2016 |
| 1.01 – 1.08; 2.01 – 2.09; 3.01 – 3.09; 4.01 – 4.09; 5.01 – 5.09; 6.01 – 6.07; 7.01 | replaced throughout with 2.1-2.9; 3.1-3.9; 4.1-4.9; 5.1-5.9; 6.1 – 6.7 and 7.1 (including internal clause and subclause references) | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.3 | Amended clause | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4 | moved; previously 1.08 | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.04-1.07 | moved to 1.5 – 1.8 | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4 | new definitions for Board of Studies; Progress Policy; Progress Plan; Research period; Review panel; semester; thesis; | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4 | revised definitions for Dean, Delegate, Department, Faculty, Postgraduate coordinator | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4 | Definition for University deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4(5) – (8) | new clauses | 1 January 2016 |
| Chapter headings | deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.3(1)(a)(i) | add ‘by coursework or research’ at end of subclause | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.3(1)(b); 3.3(1)(b) | insert ‘for admission’ between ‘criteria’ and ‘as’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.4(1)(c); 3.4(1)(c); 4.3(1)(c); 2.22(4); 3.22(4) | delete ‘immediate public’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.5(1); 2.6(1); 2.11(3); 2.11(4); 2.16(1); 2.18; 2.19(a); 2.20(1)(a); 2.20(2); 2.20(3); 3.5(1); 3.6(1)3.11(3); 3.11(4); 3.11(5); 3.16(1); 4.15(1); 3.18; 3.20(1)(a); 3.20(2); 3.20(3); 4.4(1); 4.5(1); 4.10(3); 4.10(4); 4.10(5); 4.10(6); 4.18(2); 4.18(3); 4.19(1)(a); 4.19(2); 4.19(3); 4.19(4) | references to years and or semesters replaced with references to research periods, noting that 1 semester = 2 research periods | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.6(1); 2.6(4)(a); 3.3(1)(a);3.6(1); 4.5(4)(a) | insert ‘by research’ after ‘higher degree’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.6(3); 3.6(3); 4.5(3) | replace ‘not less than’ with ‘at least’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.6(5); 3.6(5) | replace ‘University of Sydney (Coursework) Rule 2014’ with ‘Coursework Policy 2014’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.7(c) | ‘in the Master’s degree’ replaced with ‘at the University | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.9(1); 3.9(1); 4.8(1) | subclause replaced | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.9(2)-(3); 3.9(2)-(3); 4.8(2)-(3) | new subclauses inserted | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.10(2); 3.10(2); 4.9(2) | subclauses deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.12(1); 3.12(1); 4.11(1) | ‘departments’ replaced with ‘Heads of departments’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.12(2); 2.12(3); 3.12(2); 3.12(3); 4.11(2); 4.12(3) | revised to reflect introduction of progress reviews as instituted in the *Progress, Planning and Review for Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2015* | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.12(3)(a); 3.12(3)(a); 4.11(3)(a) | insert ‘or marginal’ after ‘satisfactory’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.12(3)(b); 3.12(3)(b); 4.11(3)(b) | replace ‘not demonstrated satisfactorily’ with ‘demonstrated unsatisfactory’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.13(1); 3.13(1); 4.12(1) | new clause added; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.13(2); 3.13(2); 4.12(2) | internal clause references deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.13(4); 3.13(4); 4.12(4) | insert ‘and any other relevant information’ after Department | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.13(5)-(7); 3.13(5)-(7); 4.12(5)-(7) | internal clause and subclause references amended | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.13(8) | ‘replace ‘at the University of Sydney’ with ‘within the faculty’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.14(4)(b); 3.14(4)(b); 4.13(4)(b) | ‘is later reselected for’ replaced with ‘applies for and gains a new admission | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.15(3) | insert ‘or Associate Dean’ after ‘Dean’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.16(2); 3.16(2); 4.15(2) | text after ‘any contrary provision in this Rule’ replaced with ‘the student must apply for and gain a new admission to the course in order to re-enrol’. | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.17(1); 3.17(1); 4.16(1) | ‘discontinuation or a lapse in candidature’ deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.17(3); 3.17(3); 4.16(3) | new subclauses added | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.21(1); 2.22(1); 3.21(1); 3.22(1); 4.20(1); 4.21(1) | subclause revised; now refers to submission of a thesis in a ‘form required by Academic Board, policy and procedures’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 2.23 | new clause ‘Publications’ added; consequent renumbering | 1 January 2016 |
| 3.3(1)(a)(ii); 4.2(1)(a)(ii) | new subclause added – includes ‘Masters degree by coursework including a research component equivalent to 25% of one years enrolment’. | 1 January 2016 |
| 3.6(1) – (4); 4.5(1) – (2) | replace ‘Masters or doctoral degree’ with ‘higher degree’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 3.13(1); 3.19(1)-(5) | new subclause added; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(1)(b) | new subclause added | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(2)(a) | subclause deleted; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(2)(b) | subclause amended; students ‘will be granted credit for their candidature in a Masters degree’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(3); 4.2(4) | insert ‘Chair of Graduate Studies Committee of’ before ‘Academic Board’. | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(3) | insert ‘on the recommendation of’ before Dean | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.2(4) | replace ‘Academic Board considers appropriate’ with ‘Chair considers appropriate’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.3(2) | subclause deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.6(c) | replace ‘University of Sydney’ with ‘University’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.14(1) | delete ‘subject to course resolutions’ at beginning of subclause‘ | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.18(5) | insert ‘Dean or Associate Dean’ at end of subclause | 1 January 2016 |
| 4.18(7) | subclause deleted | 1 January 2016 |
| 5.1 | subclauses renumbered from (a) and (b) to (a), (b), and (c) – no changed to content | 1 January 2016 |
| 5.5(4)(b) and (c) | subclause divided; ‘most closely associated with relevant field of work’ inserted after ‘Head of Department’; ‘academic staff member’ now new subclause | 1 January 2016 |
| 5.11 | insert ‘electronic or’ before bound; replace ‘form specified’ with ‘form required’. | 1 January 2016 |
| Part 6 | revised title: ‘Higher Degree by Research Theses’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.1 | reformatted; revised definitions for ‘restricted appendix’ and ‘thesis’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.2(2) | insert ‘final’ between ‘their’ and ‘thesis’. Delete ‘in a form specified by the Academic Board’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.2(3) | ‘immediate public use’ replaced with ‘use consistently with this Rule and Academic Board policy and procedures’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.2(4) | ‘label stating’ replaced with ‘statement’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.3(1) | replace ‘and Head of Department’ with ‘or Head of Department’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.3(2)(b) | new subclause; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.5; 6.6 | ‘Delay in lodgement’ replaced with ‘Restricted access’ | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.5(1)-(3); 6.6(1)-(4) | subclauses revised | 1 January 2016 |
| 6.7(1) | insert ‘Faculty’ before ‘committee’ at beginning of subclause; deleted ‘of the Faculty’ at end of subclause | 1 January 2016 |
| Part 7 | New part inserted: English language requirements | 1 January 2016 |
| Part 8 | New part inserted: Undertaking coursework units of study | 1 January 2016 |
| Part 9 | New part inserted: Special considerations | 1 January 2016 |
| Part 10 | previously part 7: Miscellaneous | 1 January 2016 |
| Notes | Related documents added | 1 January 2016 |
| 1.4(1); 1.4(4); 1.5(1); 2.3(1) – 2.3(3); 2.4(1)(a); 2.5(1); 2.5(2); 2.5(3); 2.6(1); 2.6(2)- (5); 2.8(2); 2.9(1); 2.10; 2.11(1); 2.11(1)(c); 2.11(2); 2.12(1); 2.12(3)-(5); 2.13(1)(c) 2.13(4); 2.14(4)(a); 2.15(1)(b); 2.15(3); 2.17(1)-(2); ); 2.18 2.20(4); 2.21(5)(b); 3.3(1)-(3); 3.5(1); 3.6(1)-(5); 3.8(2); 3.15(1)(b); 3.15(3); 3.17(1)-(2); 3.20(4); 3.4(1)(a); 3.5(2)-(3); 3.9(1); 3.10; 3.11(1); 3.11(2); 3.12(1); 3.12(3)-(5); 3.13(4); 3.13(1)(c); 3.14(4)(a); 3.18; 3.19(3); 3.21(5)(b); 4.2(1)-(2); 4.2(3); 4.3(1)(a); 4.4(2)-(3); 4.4(1); 4.5(1)-(2); 4.5(3)-(4); 4.7(2); 4.8(1); 4.9; 4.10(1)-(2); 4.11(1); 4.11(3)-(5); 4.12(1)(c); 4.12(4); 4.13(4); 4.14(1)(a); 4.14(3); 4.16(1); 4.17;4.18(3); 4.19(5); 4.20(6)(b); 5.2(1); 5.3(3); 5.5(4)(b); 6.1(b); 6.3(1); 6.4(1)(b)(ii); 6.4(2); 6.6(1)-(3); 7.2(3)(a) | Consequential amendments arising from *University of Sydney (Delegations of Authority – Academic Functions) Rule 2016* | 1 January 2018 |
| 1.4(1); 2.6(2); 2.11(2)(b); 2.21(4); 2.21(5);  3.6(2)(b); 3.11(2)(b); 3.21(4) – 3.21(5)  4.5(2)(b); 4.10 (2)(b);  4.20(4)-(5) | Consequential amendments arising from organisational design change | 1 January 2018 |
| 3.13(5) note | Inserted hyperlink *University of Sydney (Student Appeals Against Academic Decisions) Rule 2006 (as amended)* | 1 January 2018 |
| 3.20(3); 4.19(4) | Corrected typographical error | 1 January 2018 |
| 2.4(c); 2.22(4); 3.4(c); 3.22(4); 4.3(c); 4.21(4); 6.2(2)-(4); 6.3(3); 6.4(1) | Replaced “University Librarian” with “Director, University Libraries” | 1 January 2018 |
| 5.11 | Amended clause to include ‘with the Director, University Libraries” between “lodge” and “one” | 1 January 2018 |
| Related documents | Amended dates on internal policy documents | 1 January 2018 |
| 2.13(8)(b); 2.13(8)(b) note; 3.13(8)(b); 3.13(8)9b) note; 4.12(8)(b); 4.12(8)(b) note. | Replaced “Research Training Scheme” with “Research Training Program” and corrected hyperlink | 1 January 2018 |
| 5.1(1)(b)(viii) | Replaced “Doctor of Medicine” with “Doctor of Dental Medicine” | 1 January 2018 |
| throughout | ‘faculty’, ‘dean’, and ‘school’ replaced with ‘Faculty’ Dean’ and School’ | 1 January 2019 |
| throughout | internal clause references revised | 1 January 2019 |
| 1.4(1) | new definitions added: Completion; English Language Proficiency Standards | 1 January 2019 |
| 1.4(1) | revised definition for School | 1 January 2019 |
| 1.7A | New clause: Time limits added | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.3(2); 3.3(2); 6.3 | ‘Faculty Graduate Studies Committee’ replaced with ‘relevant Faculty committee’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.4(1)(c); 3.4(1)(c); 4.3(1)(c); 2.6(2)(d); 3.6(2)(d); 4.5(2)(d); 2.11(2); 3.11(2); 4.10(2); 2.11(3); 3.11(3); 4.10(3); 3.11(3); 2.13(1)(b); 3.13(1)(b); 4.12(2)(b); 2.13(5); 3.13(5); 4.12(5); 2.14(4); 3.14(4); 4.13(4); 2.15(1); 3.15(1); 2.20; 3.20; 4.19; 2.21; 3.21; 4.19; 2.22; 3.22; 4.21; 5.7 | ‘his or her’ replaced by ‘their’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.5(2)(b); 3.5(2)(b); 4.4(2)(b); 2.5(3)(b); 3.5(3)(b); 4.4(3)(b); 2.12(3)(b)(ii)’ 3.12(3)(b)(ii); 4.11(3)(b)(ii); 2.12(4); 3.12; 4.11; 2.13(2); 3.13(2); 4.12(2); 2.14(3); 3.14(3); 4.13(3); 2.19(a); 3.19(a); 5.5(3) | ‘he or she’ replaced by ‘they’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.5(3) note; 3.5(3) note; 4.4(3) note; 9.2(2) | insert ‘good’ between ‘show’ and cause’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.9(1); 3.9(1); 4.8(1) | Academic Board policies added to list; text reformatted | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.13(6); 3.13(6) | replace ‘may ‘ with ‘might’; add ‘transfer of course’ after ‘offer’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.15(1) | ‘and to any restrictions imposed on student visa holders by the Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000’ to clause | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.18A | new clause added ‘Maximum time for completion’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.19(a); 3.19(a); 4.18(2) | ‘at least eight research periods of part time enrolled candidature’ inserted | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.20(1); 3.20(1); 4.19(1) | transitional provisions for students commencing before 1 January 2019; revised clauses | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.20(2); 3.20(2); 4.19(2) | New provisions for students commencing after 1 January 2019 | 1 January 2019 |
| 2.23 | insert ‘policy, procedures’ before ‘standards’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 3.22(4); 6.2 | replace ‘University Librarian’ with ‘Director, University Libraries’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 4.18 | new subclause; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2019 |
| 5.1(b)(xiv) | replaced ‘Doctor of Veterinary Science’ with ‘Doctor of Veterinary Medicine’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 5.3(1)(e) | replaced ‘Doctor of Medicine’ with ‘Doctor of Medical Science; | 1 January 2019 |
| 5.3(1)(g) | replaced ‘Doctor of Veterinary Science’ with ‘Doctor of Veterinary Medicine’; replaced ‘Bachelor of Veterinary Science’ with ‘bachelor’s degree as specified in course resolutions’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 7.1(2) | revised to include reference to English Language Professional Standards | 1 January 2019 |
| 7.2 | New title – ‘Exceptional Circumstances’ | 1 January 2019 |
| 7.2(1) and (2); 8.1 | subclauses revised | 1 January 2019 |
| 9.1 | new subclause; subsequent renumbering | 1 January 2019 |
| 7.1 | Administrative amendment to update links to the English Language Proficiency Standards. | 20 March 2019 |
| 5.1(b)(xiv) | Administrative amendment to replace Doctor of Veterinary Medicine with Doctor of Veterinary Science | 1 September 2019 |
| 1.4 | Definition of “joint PhD” added | 1 July 2020 |
| 2.6(5); 3.6(5); 4.5(5) | Subclause 5(c) added | 1 July 2020 |
| 1.4; 2.10; 3.10; 4.9; notes | *Supervision of Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2013* replaced with *Higher Degree by Research Supervision Policy 2020* | 1 July 2020 |
| Notes | *Thesis and Examination of Higher Degrees by Research Procedures 2015* replaced with *Thesis and Examination of Higher Degrees by Research Procedures 2020* | 1 July 2020 |
| 4.21 | ‘coordinating supervisor’ replaced with ‘lead supervisor’ | 1 July 2020 |
| 4.20(3)(a) | replace ‘cotutelle’ with ‘joint PhD’ | 1 July 2020 |
| 4.20(4) | insert ‘joint PhD’ before ‘cotutelle’ | 1 July 2020 |
| 1.4(1) | new definitions: ‘emergency conditions’ and ‘graduate qualities’ | 29 September 2021 |
| 1.9 | New clause inserted: ‘Researcher Graduate Qualities’ | 29 September 2021 |
| Part 6A | New part inserted: ‘Examinations in Emergency Conditions’ | 29 September 2021 |
| Related records | *Essential Resources for Higher Degree by Research Students* deleted | 29 September 2021 |
| 5.3(1)(g) | replace ‘bachelor’s degree as specified in course resolutions’ with ‘Bachelor of Veterinary Science or Doctor of Veterinary Medicine’ | 2 January 2022 |
| 2.7(5)(b); 3.7(5)(b); 8.1; Notes | replace *Coursework Policy 2014* with *Coursework Policy 2021* | 1 May 2023 |
| 2.11(5); 2.9(1)(c); 3.9(1)(c); 3.11(b); 4.10(7); 4.8(1)(c); 6A.1 | Replace Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Education) with Deputy Vice Chancellor (Research)  consequential amendments due to organisational changes | 1 May 2023 |
| 6A.1(b)(i) | replace Director, Graduate Research with Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Researcher Training) | 1 May 2023 |
| 6A.1(b)(ii) | replace Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Education) with Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research) | 1 May 2023 |
| 2.13(5) note; 3.13(5)note; 4.12(5) note | Replace *University of Sydney (Student Appeals against Academic Decisions) Rule 2006* with *University of Sydney (Student Academic Appeals) Rule 2021* | 1 May 2023 |
| 3.22(4); 5.11; 6.2(2) – (4); 6.3(3); 6.4(1) | replace Director, University Libraries with University Librarian | 1 May 2023 |
| 1.4(1); 2.12(1)(a); 2.2(1)(b); 2.12(2); 2.12(3); 2.12(3)(b)(i); 2.13(1)(a); 3.12(1)(a); 3.12(1)(b); 3.12(2); 3.12(3); 3.12(3)(b)(i); 3.13(1)(a); 4.11(1)9a); 4.11(1)(b); 4.11(2); 4.11(3); 4.11(3)(b)(i); 4.12(1)9a) | Consequential amendments relating to change of terminology from ‘review’ to ‘evaluation’ in the *Progress Planning and Review of Higher Degree by Research Students Policy 2015* and the *Progress Planning and Review of Higher Degree by Research Students Procedures 2020.* | 1 May 2023 |